24 December 2014

To: Members of the Hong Kong Institute of CPAs All other interested parties

INVITATION TO COMMENT ON EXPOSURE DRAFT PRACTICE NOTE

ED Revised Practice Note 810.2 The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance

Comments to be received by 30 January 2015

The Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants' (Institute) Auditing and Assurance Standards Committee is seeking comments on the ED which has been posted on the Institute's website at:

http://www.hkicpa.org.hk/en/standards-and-regulations/standards/auditing-assura nce/exposure-drafts/

The AASC has embarked on a project to update the relevant auditing and assurance pronouncements for the new Hong Kong Companies Ordinance (Cap. 622) ("new CO"). As part of the project, the proposed Practice Note ("PN") PN 810.2 (Revised) has been updated to align with the requirements of the new CO.

Other than the changes for alignment with the new CO, there are changes made to PN 810.2 (Revised) which are set out below:

- Updated reporting requirements on financial information to be submitted by (a) a Hong Kong Branch of an overseas insurance company in paragraph 16, Examples 4(a) and 4(b) of Appendix 2, with the relevant transition arrangements set out in Appendix 5;
- Aligned the wording in paragraph 28c with that in Example 4(a) of Appendix (b)
- Added guidance for annual return on employees' compensation gross (c) premium in paragraph 59;
- (d) Updated example audit and assurance reports in Appendices 2 and 4;
- Updated reporting requirement for an insurer to prepare a combined set of (e) financial statements in accordance with the CO and financial information in accordance with the Insurance Companies Ordinance in order for an auditor to give a true and fair view opinion for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule in Example 4(a) of Appendix 2, with the relevant transition arrangement set out in Appendix 5;

Tel電話: (852) 2287 7228

(852) 2865 6603

Website網址: www.hkicpa.org.hk

Email電郵: hkicpa@hkicpa.org.hk

- (f) Inserted Appendix 5 to set out transition arrangements; and
- (g) Other housekeeping amendments.



In order for readers to easily identify all the proposed changes, a marked-up version accompanies a clean version of the ED.

Comments on the proposed changes should be supported by specific reasoning and should be submitted in written form. To allow your comments on the ED to be considered, comments are requested by the due date shown above.

Comments may be sent by mail, fax or e-mail to:

Standard Setting Department Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants 37/F., Wu Chung House 213 Queen's Road East Hong Kong

Fax number (+852) 2865 6776

E-mail: commentletters@hkicpa.org.hk

Comments will be acknowledged and may be made available for public review unless otherwise requested by the contributor.

Response Due Date 30 January 2015

ED of PN 810.2 (Revised)

The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance



CONTENTS

ED of PN 810.2 (Revised) The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance

This Exposure Draft may be filed in the "Exposure Drafts, Invitations to Comment" section of Volume III of the Institute Members' Handbook.

The Exposure Draft can also be found on the Institute's website at: http://www.hkicpa.org.hk/en/standards-and-regulations/standards/auditing-assurance/exposure-drafts/.

The changes with respect to the Companies Ordinance (Cap.622) are effective for financial statements which cover a period beginning on or after 3 March 2014.

All other changes are effective upon issue*

Practice Note 810.2 (Revised)

The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance

* There are specific transition arrangements for reporting under Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Examples 4(a) and (b) of Appendix 2 in this Practice Note), please refer to Appendix 5 of this Practice Note.



PRACTICE NOTE 810.2 (REVISED) THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR OF AN INSURER AUTHORIZED UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES ORDINANCE

(Issued [] 2014 The changes with respect to the Companies Ordinance (Cap.622) are effective for financial statements which cover a period beginning on or after 3 March 2014. All other changes are effective upon issue.)

Contents	Paragraphs
PART I - GENERAL	
Introduction	1 - 4
PART II – THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES	ORDINANCE
Scope of the Ordinance	5 - 9
Financial information to be submitted by insurers	10 - 16
Requirement for assets in Hong Kong	17 - 20
Appointment of the auditor	21 - 25
The auditor's reports	26 - 31
Definitions of "relevant premium income" and "relevant claims outstanding"	32 - 37
Solvency requirements	38
Value of assets and liabilities	39 - 51
Proper records	52 - 54
Insurance brokers	55 - 57
Communications between the auditor and the IA	58
PART III – OTHER REPORTING	
Annual return on employees' compensation gross premium	59
Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance	ce 60
Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees compensation ins	urance 61
APPENDICES	
Appendix 1 - What does the insurer need to submit to the IA?	
Appendix 2 - Example unmodified auditor's reports under the Third Schedule to t Companies Ordinance	he Insurance
Appendix 3 - Solvency requirements	
Appendix 4 - Example reports for other reporting	

Appendix 5 - Transition arrangements

Practice Note (PN) 810.2 (Revised) "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" should be read in the context of the "Amended Preface to the Hong Kong Quality Control, Auditing, Review, Other Assurance, and Related Services Pronouncements" which sets out the application and authority of PNs.

PRACTICE NOTE 810.2

THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR OF AN INSURER AUTHORIZED UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES ORDINANCE

The purpose of Practice Notes issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants (HKICPA) is to assist the auditor in applying Hong Kong Engagement Standards of general application to particular circumstances and industries.

Practice Notes are persuasive rather than prescriptive. However they are indicative of good practice and have similar status to the explanatory material in Hong Kong Engagement Standards. This Practice Note provides guidance to assist the auditor to fulfill the objectives of the engagement. The auditor should be prepared to explain departures when called upon to do so.

PART I - GENERAL

Introduction

- 1. In this Practice Note ("PN") all the sections mentioned below are in respect of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) ("the Ordinance") unless otherwise stated.
- 2. This PN is intended to give guidance to members on the duties of the auditor of an insurer appointed under section 15 (see paragraphs 21 and 22) or paragraph 4(1A) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance ("the Third Schedule"). In addition, guidance on the duties of the auditor of an insurance broker appointed under section 72 is also included (see paragraphs 55 to 57). This guidance is set out in Part II of this PN below.

This PN also provides guidance to members when reporting on levies paid to the insolvency schemes for Motor and Employee Compensation, and to the Terrorism scheme for Employee Compensation. This guidance is set out in Part III of this PN below.

It is not intended to provide detailed guidance on the general audit procedures to be adopted in respect of insurance companies and brokers.

- The PN has been prepared following discussions with the Insurance Authority ("IA").
- 4. This is a guide to the provisions in the Ordinance which were effective as at 2 May 1997 (i.e. including the amendments introduced by the Insurance Companies (Amendment) Ordinance 1997), prepared for reference only. Every care has been taken in its preparation. However, the legislation itself is the sole authority of the law and the PN should be used in conjunction with the legislation.

PART II – THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES ORDINANCE

Scope of the Ordinance

5. The Ordinance is applicable to all persons (companies or individuals) carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong (including insurance brokers) other than those persons noted in paragraph 7 and those specifically exempted by section 51 (see paragraph 8). Insurers which are deemed to carry on insurance business in or from Hong Kong will also fall within the scope of the Ordinance. Section 2(3) provides that a person shall be deemed to carry on insurance business in or from Hong Kong if he opens or maintains an office or agency in Hong Kong for the purpose of carrying on insurance business, or he holds himself out as carrying on insurance business, in or from Hong Kong. Insurers will fall within this scope if they are incorporated in Hong Kong, have a place of business here, are represented here by

an agent or are holding themselves out as carrying on insurance business in or from Hong Kong. The following would therefore be included within the scope of and required to be authorized under the Ordinance:

- a. a Hong Kong incorporated company carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong;
- b. a Hong Kong incorporated company carrying on insurance business through an overseas branch or agency, whether or not it is operating as an insurer in Hong Kong;
- c. an overseas incorporated company carrying on insurance business through a Hong Kong branch;
- d. an overseas company carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong by means of an agency;
- e. a captive insurer, as defined in section 2(7);
- f. reinsurance companies carrying on reinsurance business in or from Hong Kong (but see paragraph 8(b)); and
- g. any other person holding himself out as carrying on insurance business in or from Hong Kong.
- 6. The location of the risks is not relevant in determining whether a particular entity falls within the scope of the Ordinance. Thus, for example, an insurer or a reinsurer who is incorporated overseas and who has not established a place of business in Hong Kong, is not represented by an agent in Hong Kong, and does not hold himself out as carrying on insurance business in or from Hong Kong, can accept insurance or reinsurance premiums relating to Hong Kong risks, without having to be authorized under the Ordinance.
- 7. Under section 6(1), Lloyd's and an association of underwriters approved by the IA are allowed to carry on insurance business in or from Hong Kong without having to be authorized under the Ordinance. Also, the following persons, although involved in insurance business, do not have to be authorized under the Ordinance:
 - a. a Hong Kong incorporated company with an overseas incorporated subsidiary that carries on insurance business outside Hong Kong, provided that the Hong Kong holding company is not itself an insurer;
 - b. an insurance agent (being a person who holds himself out to advise on or arrange contracts of insurance in or from Hong Kong as an agent or subagent of one or more insurers). However, an insurer is required to register its appointed insurance agents in accordance with section 66 and the IA has the power, also under section 66, to direct the insurer to de-register its appointed insurance agents under certain conditions.
- 8. Section 51 specifically exempts the following persons from the provisions of the Ordinance:
 - a. any body of persons carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong whose gross premiums do not exceed HK\$500,000 in any financial year and who are bound together for certain specified purposes but not for the purpose of gain;
 - b. persons carrying on only reinsurance business in Hong Kong (unless incorporated in Hong Kong or, if incorporated elsewhere, who have a place of business in Hong Kong or are represented in Hong Kong by an agent or any other person or partnership having a place of business in Hong Kong);
 - c. registered trade unions (subject to certain limitations);

- d. registered co-operative societies;
- e. the Hong Kong Export Credit Insurance Corporation;
- f. banks, restricted licence banks and deposit-taking companies carrying on insurance business, limited to certain long term or general insurance business carried on solely for the purposes of their banking or deposit-taking business;
- g. the Credit Union League of Hong Kong;
- h. a recognized clearing house (as defined in section 51(h));
- a person who is authorized under Part III of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (as defined in section 51(i)).
- 9. Under section 53 the Chief Executive in Council has power to exempt any insurer from any of the provisions of the Ordinance or to modify or vary any of its provisions in respect of any insurer.

Financial information to be submitted by insurers

- 10. Section 20 requires two copies of the audited financial information required by the Third Schedule (as detailed in paragraph 11 and summarised in Appendix 1) to be submitted to the IA within six months of the end of the financial period to which they relate. At the same time, where an insurer is a company, section 21 requires that a copy of each document, except those required by Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule (i.e. the returns on Hong Kong long term and/ or general businesses and statement of assets and liabilities), should be deposited with the Registrar of Companies.
- 11. Requirements for submitting financial information to the IA include:
 - a. Statutory requirements

The Third Schedule requires, amongst other things, the following to be submitted annually to the IA:

- a report by the directors with respect to the profit or loss of the insurer for the financial year and the state of the insurer's affairs as at the end thereof (the detailed disclosure requirements of which are set out in Part 2 of the Third Schedule):
- ii. a balance sheet;
- iii. a revenue account;
- iv. a profit and loss account.

Where an insurer carrying on long term business only, or a captive insurer, is a holding company, whether or not it is itself a subsidiary of another body corporate, the statements in (ii) to (iv) above must in addition contain the equivalent consolidated information relating to the insurer and its subsidiaries.

Where an insurer is authorized to carry on general business:

- v. a return on Hong Kong business;
- vi. a statement of assets and liabilities (not applicable to reinsurers or captive insurers).

Where an insurer is authorized to carry on long term business:

vii. a return on Hong Kong long term business.

The detailed disclosure requirements for the statements in (ii) to (iv) above are outlined in Parts 3 to 5 of the Third Schedule while those relating to the returns referred to in (v) and (vii) above and the statement referred to in (vi) above are covered in Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule respectively.

An auditor's report is required in respect of each of the statements referred to in (ii) to (iv) above (see paragraph 27), the returns referred to in (v) and (vii) above (see paragraphs 28 and 29) and the statement referred to in (vi) above (see paragraph 30).

b. Other requirements

Although it is not a statutory requirement, the IA requires an insurer to submit annually an audited cash flow statement in addition to the statutory requirements in (i) and (iv) above based on its previous circular.

12. The requirements for the submission of these statements to the IA do not override the requirements of the Companies Ordinance. Insurance companies which are incorporated in Hong Kong are also required to produce financial statements to lay before the shareholders in general meeting and these financial statements have to comply with the disclosure provisions of the Companies Ordinance.

Holding company

- 13. It should be noted that the additional provisions relating to an insurer which is a holding company (Part 3 (paragraphs 10 to 13) of the Third Schedule) may result in consolidated financial statements being prepared where none are required under the Companies Ordinance. Paragraph 10 of the Third Schedule provides that Part 3 of the Third Schedule shall apply to an insurer carrying on long term business only, or a captive insurer that is a holding company, whether or not it is itself a subsidiary of another body corporate. This means that such an insurer authorized in Hong Kong must prepare its own consolidated financial statements even if it is the wholly-owned subsidiary of a parent company, whether or not that parent company is an insurer. Where a group is structured vertically with each subsidiary or sub-subsidiary being an insurer in its own right, each holding company in the group will have to submit group financial statements in respect of its own subgroup. Depending on the merits of individual insurer, it may be possible for the insurer to obtain a modification of the Third Schedule requirements by making an application under section 17(2).
- 14. Apart from the requirements under Parts 8 and 9, which are in respect of Hong Kong Insurance Business and Hong Kong Long Term Insurance Business (as defined in paragraph 1(1) of the Third Schedule) only, the information to be submitted under the Third Schedule shall be in respect of the total business of the insurer.

Hong Kong branch

15. Where an overseas company carries on insurance business in Hong Kong through a branch, the information required by the IA apart from the requirements under Parts 8 and 9 must relate to the company's worldwide position. In this respect it should be noted that section 17(2) permits the IA to modify or vary any of the requirements of the Third Schedule in relation to an insurer, provided that the insurer requests such a modification in writing. The IA has indicated that it may be prepared to modify or vary the requirements of the Third Schedule in respect of an overseas company incorporated in a country where the insurer is subject to an acceptable standard of prudential supervision depending on the merits of individual insurer. The auditor who audits a Hong Kong branch of such company is therefore recommended to suggest to the client that the insurer discusses with the IA.

- 16. According to the IA, submission of audited branch financial statements is one of the standard requirements for the giving or renewal of an accounting concession under section 17(2).
 - a. Unless specifically required by the IA, the audited branch financial statements need not comply with the requirements of the Insurance Companies (General Business) (Valuation) Regulation. They shall, however, comply so far as applicable with the requirements of the Third Schedule.
 - b. The audited branch financial statements would normally include a revenue account, and/or a profit and loss account, a balance sheet, a cash flow statement and notes thereto

The auditor of the branch is required to ascertain whether the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the IA's conditions on accounting concession granted to the branch. The IA would normally require the branch to submit financial statements prepared in accordance with the Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards (HKFRSs) and audited by certified public accountants who are qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (Cap.50) (and not disqualified under section 393(2) of the Companies Ordinance) for appointment as auditors of a company. Financial statements prepared in accordance with the HKFRSs will be needed in order for the auditor to issue a report for Part 8 for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015. The relevant transition arrangement is set out in Appendix 5.

Requirement for assets in Hong Kong

- 17. General and composite insurers, other than captive insurers or persons authorized to carry on reinsurance business only, are required by section 25A to maintain assets in Hong Kong at all times in respect of their liabilities as of the end of the last preceding year, arising from Hong Kong Insurance Business, and to file a statement of assets and liabilities with the IA annually to ensure compliance. The Eighth Schedule to the Ordinance sets out a list of assets which qualify as assets in Hong Kong. The auditor's requirements to report on this statement are set out in paragraph 30. Where the insurer has entered into contracts of reinsurance for which the premiums payable exceeded 50% of the gross premiums received, such assets shall be at least equal to the greater of:
 - a. the aggregate of:
 - i. 80%¹ of its liabilities after deducting the amount in respect of which contracts of reinsurance have been entered into; and
 - ii. the relevant amount (see paragraph 18); and
 - b. the aggregate of:
 - i. 40% of its liabilities before deducting the amount in respect of which contracts of reinsurance have been entered into; and
 - ii. the relevant amount (see paragraph 18).

Where the insurer has not entered into contracts of reinsurance for which the premiums payable exceeded 50% of the gross premiums received, then such assets shall be at least equal to the amount determined in (a) above.

- 18. "Relevant amount" means the relevant amount determined in accordance with section 10 (see paragraph 38) except that:
 - the reference to gross premium income in that section shall, for the purposes of section 25A, be deemed to be the gross premium income arising from the insurer's Hong Kong Insurance Business only; and

The IA may increase the percentage on individual case basis.

- b. the references to claims outstanding, additional amount for unexpired risks and fund in section 10 shall, for the purposes of section 25A, be deemed to be the claims outstanding, additional amount for unexpired risks and fund respectively arising from the insurer's Hong Kong Insurance Business only.
- 19. The value of assets and the amounts of liabilities shall be determined in accordance with any applicable valuation regulations made under section 59(1)(a). Existing valuation regulations at the time of issue of this PN are covered in paragraphs 41 to 51.
- 20. Pursuant to section 25A(8), if an insurer is required by law to, and does, maintain assets in a place outside Hong Kong for the sole purpose of making preferential payments to policyholders in respect of claims payable relating to Hong Kong insurance business where the insurer is in liquidation, then the assets to be maintained in Hong Kong by section 25A shall be reduced by the amount of these assets.

Appointment of the auditor

- 21. Under section 15, the insurer must appoint an auditor ("the Appointed auditor") who is:
 - a. qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 393(2) of the Companies Ordinance); or
 - b. qualified as an auditor in the country of incorporation, if the insurer is incorporated outside Hong Kong and who holds such qualification as the IA accepts as being of a comparable standard to that of a person referred to in (a) above.

Financial information and statements to be submitted by an insurer under Parts 3, 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule, as appropriate, must be audited by the Appointed auditor.

- 22. The forms and statements to be submitted by an insurer under Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule must be audited by an auditor who is qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 393(2) of the Companies Ordinance). This auditor may or may not be the Appointed auditor of the insurer referred to in paragraph 21.
- 23. The insurer must notify the IA in writing of any appointment of, or change in, its Appointed auditor within one month. The first auditor must be appointed within one month of the insurer beginning to carry on insurance business. It is recommended that before beginning the audit the auditor ensures that he/ she has been formally appointed under the Ordinance and that the IA has been notified of the appointment. The IA keeps a record of all the Appointed auditors of insurers for its own use.
- 24. Section 15A(1) requires that the insurer immediately notifies the IA in writing if for any reason a person appointed under section 15 ceases to be the Appointed auditor or a Hong Kong incorporated insurer proposes to give notice to its shareholders of a resolution removing/replacing the Appointed auditor.
- 25. Section 15A(2) requires the Appointed auditor to notify the IA in writing immediately if the auditor resigns, decides not to seek reappointment, or decides to qualify any of the auditor's reports required in respect of the information to be submitted under the Third Schedule. Further guidance on this obligation may be found in PN 620.2 "Communications between the auditor and the Insurance Authority" issued by the HKICPA.

The auditor's reports

26. Separate requirements apply in respect of auditor's reports on the financial information, forms and statements required by the Third Schedule for different categories of insurers. These are set out below and in Appendix 1. Suggested forms of wording for each report are included in Appendix 2.

27. Paragraph 4 of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to audit the financial information prepared in accordance with Parts 3, 4 and 5 of that Schedule (being a balance sheet, revenue account, profit and loss account and, where applicable, consolidated financial statements) and to state in the auditor's report the items set out below. Definitions of "relevant premium income" and "relevant claims outstanding" are contained in paragraphs 32 to 37. Solvency requirements are set out in paragraph 38.

The auditor is required to state:

In the case of a general insurer other than a captive insurer.

- a. the relevant premium income and relevant claims outstanding of, and the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of, the insurer;
- b. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by that relevant amount;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16; and
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account and profit and loss account have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance.

In the case of an insurer carrying on long term business only,

- a. the greater of:
 - the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of the insurer, and
 - ii. the required margin of solvency, as determined by the insurer's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation;
- b. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by the amount under (a) above;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16;
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account, profit and loss account and (if it is a holding company submitting group financial statements) the group financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance; and
- e. whether in the auditor's opinion the financial statements give a true and fair view of:
 - i. the state of the insurer's affairs;
 - ii. the insurer's profit or loss for the financial year (if the financial statements are unconsolidated); and
 - iii. the state of the group's affairs and of its profit or loss for the financial year (in the case of group financial statements).

In the case of a captive insurer,

- a. the net premium income and net claims outstanding of, and the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of, the insurer;
- b. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by that relevant amount;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16:
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account, profit and loss account and (if it is a holding company submitting group financial statements) the group financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance; and
- e. whether in the auditor's opinion the financial statements give a true and fair view of:
 - i. the state of the insurer's affairs;
 - ii. the insurer's profit or loss for the financial year (if the financial statements are unconsolidated); and
 - iii. the state of the group's affairs and of its profit or loss for the financial year (in the case of group financial statements).

In the case of a composite insurer,

- a. the relevant premium income and relevant claims outstanding of, and the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of, the insurer's general business;
- b. the greater of:
 - i. the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38), and
 - ii. the required margin of solvency, as determined by the insurer's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation in the case of the insurer's long term business;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by the aggregate of the relevant amount under (a) and the amount under (b) above:
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16:
- e. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account and profit and loss account have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance; and
- f. whether in the auditor's opinion the financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of the insurer's long term business.
- 28. For insurers carrying on general insurance business, paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to audit the forms (except Form HKL1) prepared in accordance with Part 8 of the Third Schedule (often referred to as the general business returns). The auditor is required to state:

- a. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 for the purposes of preparing the forms;
- whether the forms have been properly prepared in accordance with those records;
 and
- c. whether the information supplied in the forms is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance and, on that basis, the forms, when read in conjunction with the insurer's audited financial information for the year then ended prepared in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and the provisions of the Ordinance, gives a true and fair view of the insurer's underwriting results pertaining to the Hong Kong Insurance Business for the year then ended.
- 29. For insurers carrying on long-term insurance business, paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to report on Form HKL1 prepared in accordance with Part 8 of the Third Schedule (revenue account), and to state:
 - a. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 for the purposes of preparing the form; and
 - b. whether the form has been properly prepared in accordance with those records.
- 30. For insurers carrying on general insurance business, paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to audit the statement of assets and liabilities ("the statement") prepared in accordance with Part 9 of the Third Schedule, and to state:
 - a. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 for the purposes of preparing the statement;
 - b. whether the statement has been properly prepared in accordance with those records;
 - c. whether the values of the assets and liabilities have been determined in accordance with any applicable valuation regulations;
 - d. whether the relevant amount as defined in section 10 has been determined in accordance with section 25A(1) (see paragraph 18); and
 - e. where the statement is submitted pursuant to:
 - i. section 25A(9), the assets held by the insurer, as shown in the statement, enable it to comply with the requirement stipulated in section 25A as at the last day of the financial year and two such other dates in the financial year as the auditor may elect, provided that the intervening period between those two dates shall not be shorter than three months; or
 - ii. section 25B(3)(b), the assets held by the insurer, as shown in the statement, enable it to comply with the requirement stipulated in section 25B as at the date specified in the notice issued under that section.

Notwithstanding section 25A(3) which states that an insurer shall, at all times, maintain assets in Hong Kong in respect of its liabilities, as of the end of the last *preceding* financial year, it has been agreed with the IA that for the purposes of checking compliance with section 25A, the auditor compares the assets with liabilities on the last day of the *current* financial year as well as the assets at two dates during the year, as elected by the auditor, with the liabilities at the *preceding* financial year end date.

The auditor may add qualifications, amplifications or explanations to the auditor's reports as necessary.

31. The auditor's report required in respect of the financial information prepared in accordance with Parts 3, 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule relates to the financial information, which has to be submitted to the IA and the Registrar of Companies. Where the insurer is incorporated in Hong Kong, financial statements will also have to be prepared for the members in accordance with the applicable requirements of the Companies Ordinance. The auditor will be required to issue two separate audit reports, one for the members on the Companies Ordinance financial statements, and one addressed to the directors who will have the responsibility for submitting the financial information required by the Third Schedule to the IA. The report addressed to the directors will refer to the financial information prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance (see Appendix 2 for report format). The audit report addressed to members and relating only to the Companies Ordinance financial statements will also have to be submitted to the IA under section 20(5) (see Appendix – Illustration 1 of HKSA 700 "Forming an Opinion and Reporting on Financial Statements" for report format).

Definitions of "relevant premium income" and "relevant claims outstanding"

- 32. "Relevant premium income" is defined as the greater of:
 - a. 50% of the annual gross premium income of the company; and
 - b. gross premium income less premiums payable by the company in respect of reinsurance.

Gross premium income is defined in section 10(4)(c) as the premiums receivable in that financial year in respect of all insurance business other than long term business. Premiums receivable are defined as the premiums paid or payable to an insurer in respect of contracts written or renewed in that financial year before deducting commissions of agents or brokers but after deducting any discounts specified in policies or refunds of premiums made in respect of any termination or reduction of risks. Discounts specified in policies are generally discounts that relate to the reduction of risks which are being underwritten and should not contain an element of rebate as regards the premiums paid by the insured. Gross premium income as defined above will normally be the amount disclosed in the revenue account under the requirements of paragraph 24(1)(a) of the Third Schedule, provided that the amounts recorded are consistent with the amounts written in the year. It should be noted however that this will not be the same as the earned premiums accounted for on an accruals basis since the former is based on all contracts written in the financial year.

- 33. "Relevant claims outstanding" is defined as:
 - a. where no class of the general business of the insurer is accounted for on a fund accounting basis, the aggregate of the following:
 - i. an amount equal to 50% of the claims outstanding (see paragraph 35) before deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, or the amount of claims outstanding after deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, whichever is the greater; and
 - ii. the additional amount for unexpired risks (see paragraph 36);
 - b. where all classes of the general business are accounted for on a fund accounting basis, the fund (see paragraph 37);
 - c. where part of the general business is accounted for on a fund accounting basis, the aggregate of the following:
 - i. in respect of *that* part, the fund (see paragraph 37); and
 - ii. in respect of the other part of that business:

- an amount equal to 50% of the claims outstanding (see paragraph 35) before deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, or the amount of claims outstanding after deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, whichever is the greater; and
- the additional amount for unexpired risks (see paragraph 36).
- 34. "Claims outstanding", "additional amount for unexpired risks" and "fund" are defined in paragraph 1(1) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule.
- 35. "Claims outstanding" is defined as, the amount set aside by an insurer as at the beginning or end of its financial year as being an amount likely to be sufficient to meet:
 - a. claims in respect of incidents occurring:
 - i. in the case of an amount set aside as at the beginning of the financial year, before the beginning of that year; and
 - ii. in the case of an amount set aside at the end of the financial year, before the end of that year,

being claims which have not been treated as claims paid and including claims relating to business accounted for over a longer period than a financial year, claims the amount of which have not been determined and claims arising out of incidents that have not been notified to the insurer; and

- b. expenses (such as legal, medical, surveying and engineering costs) which have been incurred but not yet recorded as paid or which are likely to be incurred by the insurer, whether through the employment of its own staff or otherwise, and are directly attributable to the settlement of individual claims which relate to incidents occurring before the beginning or the end of the financial year (as the case may be), whether or not the individual claims in question are those mentioned above.
- 36. "Additional amount for unexpired risks" (otherwise known as premium deficiency) means the amount set aside by an insurer at the end of its financial year, in addition to any unearned premiums, which is considered necessary to meet the cost of claims and expenses of settlement arising from risks to be borne by the insurer after the end of the financial year under contracts of insurance entered into before the end of that year.
- 37. "Fund", in relation to general business recorded as commencing in any financial year of an insurer but accounted for over a period longer than that financial year, means, during such period, an amount not less than the aggregate amount of the premiums receivable during that period (net of reinsurance premiums payable) reduced by the aggregate amount of the claims paid (net of reinsurance recoveries), expenses for settling claims, commission (net of reinsurance commission receivable) and premium taxes in respect of that business and any management expenses attributable to the management of the fund, and after the end of such period, means such amount as is considered necessary to discharge the remaining obligations (net of reinsurance) in respect of that business.

Solvency requirements

38. a. Each company authorized to conduct general business in or from Hong Kong (except a captive insurer) must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by a relevant amount (often referred to as solvency margin) equivalent to 20% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding, whichever is higher, up to HK\$200 million plus 10% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding in excess of HK\$200 million. The minimum relevant amount required is HK\$10 million (HK\$20 million if authorized for statutory business).

- b. Each company authorized to conduct long term business in or from Hong Kong must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by an amount equivalent to the greater of the relevant amount of HK\$2 million and the margin of solvency calculated in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation. At least the greater of HK\$2 million and one-sixth of the margin of solvency must be held in funds maintained in respect of its long term business (other than class G or H business specified in Part 2 of the First Schedule to the Ordinance).
- c. Each company authorized to conduct composite business in or from Hong Kong must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by an amount equivalent to the aggregate of the amounts determined in accordance with (a) and (b) above.
- d. Each company authorized to conduct business as a captive insurer in or from Hong Kong must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by a relevant amount equivalent to 5% of net premium income or net claims outstanding, whichever is higher. The minimum relevant amount is HK\$2 million.

A summary of solvency requirements is set out in Appendix 3 for easy reference.

Value of assets and liabilities

- 39. The calculation of relevant premium income, relevant claims outstanding and the relevant amount applicable (see paragraph 38), and the required margin of solvency as determined by the insurer's appointed actuary are required in order to enable the auditor to state in the auditor's report, whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceed its liabilities by the required amount applicable according to the Ordinance. The required amount is determined as being the relevant amount applicable in relation to an insurer's general and captive insurance business and the greater of the relevant amount and the required margin of solvency in relation to an insurer's long term business. An insurer is under an obligation to ensure that the value of the assets exceed its liabilities by the required amount at all times but it is recommended that the auditor only verifies the position at the balance sheet date and two such other dates in the financial year as the auditor may elect, provided that the intervening period between those two dates shall not be shorter than three months. If the value of the assets does not exceed its liabilities by the relevant amount applicable, the insurer is deemed to be unable to pay its debts under section 42 and can be wound up.
- 40. Subject to any relevant valuation regulations issued under section 59(1)(a) (see paragraphs 41 to 51), it is necessary to base the calculation on the provisions laid down in section 8. This section requires assets to be valued having regard to their market value and the cost of realising such assets. In computing the amount of liabilities, all contingent and prospective liabilities shall be taken into account but not liabilities in respect of the insurer's share capital. In determining the amount of these liabilities, regard shall be made to cost of settlement of such liabilities and, where the amount of any such liabilities is assessed or estimated, to the experience of the insurer in carrying on any relevant insurance business or of other persons carrying on the same or similar insurance business.

Valuation Regulation for companies carrying on general business

- 41. In accordance with section 8(4)(b), the valuation of assets and liabilities of an insurer whose business includes or will include general business, other than a captive insurer, should be determined in accordance with the Insurance Companies (General Business) (Valuation) Regulation ("Valuation Regulation") issued in December 1995.
- 42. Different requirements are made in the Valuation Regulation in respect of different categories of assets. The major categories of assets in respect of which more detailed provisions are made, and the relevant sections in the Valuation Regulation, include:
 - a. land and buildings (section 3);

- b. listed shares or securities, unit trusts or mutual funds (section 4);
- c. shares in investment subsidiaries (section 5);
- d. shares in other insurers (section 6);
- e. other unlisted shares (section 7);
- f. unlisted securities (section 8); and
- g. premiums receivable (section 9).

Some provisions are also made in respect of:

- intangible assets and deferred acquisition costs (section 10);
- b. discounting of claims (section 11); and
- c. additional amount for unexpired risks (section 12).
- 43. Section 14 of the Valuation Regulation stipulates admissibility limits for the different categories of assets to ensure a prudent spread of investments. The admissibility limits are applicable to the financial information prepared in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule only. This section of the Valuation Regulation does not apply to the assets of an insurer required to be maintained in Hong Kong under section 25A or 25B and therefore does not apply to the statement of assets and liabilities prepared under Part 9 of the Third Schedule.
- 44. Notwithstanding that the value given to an asset of an insurer is permissible under the Valuation Regulation, if, in all circumstances of the case, it appears that the asset is of a lesser value than that given, such lesser value is to be the value of the asset (section 15 of the Valuation Regulation).
- 45. The Valuation Regulation reaffirms that where no provision for valuation is made under the Valuation Regulation in respect of any asset or liability, section 8(4)(c) continues to apply (section 13 of the Valuation Regulation).
- 46. In the case of a company carrying on or intending to carry on business as a captive insurer, the values of assets and liabilities may be determined in accordance with section 8.
- 47. Liabilities are defined in section 8(4) as including all contingent and prospective liabilities but excluding liabilities in respect of the insurer's share capital. Where specific valuation rules are not applicable, regard should be had to the cost of settlement of the liabilities and, where estimates are necessary, to the experience of the insurer in carrying on any relevant insurance business or of other persons carrying on the same or similar insurance business.
- 48. For the purpose of valuing the amount of liabilities, contingent liabilities will be assessed on the probability of their crystallisation. Generally it will be the auditor's responsibility to have regard to the nature of the contingency, the uncertainties which are expected to affect the ultimate outcome and a prudent estimate of the financial effect.

Liabilities Regulation for companies carrying on long term business

- 49. Where the liabilities of an insurer are in respect of long term business, they must be determined in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Determination of Long Term Liabilities) Regulation ("Liabilities Regulation").
- 50. The general principles and certain specific factors underlying the determination of long term liabilities are laid down in section 4 of the Liabilities Regulation. Generally, they shall be

determined on actuarial principles, having due regard to the reasonable expectations of policyholders. Proper provisions shall be made for liabilities on a prudent basis including an allowance for adverse variations of relevant assumptions, and provisions shall be made for all prospective liabilities as determined by the policy conditions for each contract, taking account of future premiums.

51. Specific requirements of the Liabilities Regulation, and the sections of that Regulation in which they are covered, are made in respect of options and guarantees (section 10), expenses (section 12), valuation of future premiums (section 14) and acquisition expenses (section 15). Section 5 of the Liabilities Regulation requires prospective calculations to be used in preference to retrospective calculations where possible.

Proper records

- 52. The Ordinance requires the auditor to state specifically in the auditor's report whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16.
- 53. Without prejudice to the Companies Ordinance, section 16 requires the insurer to keep proper books of account which sufficiently exhibit and explain all transactions entered into by the insurer in the course of any business carried on by him. These books can be kept either in a legible form or in a non-legible form capable of being reproduced in a legible form. The Ordinance also requires adequate precautions to be taken to guard against falsification of these records and to facilitate the discovery of any such falsification. In the case of an overseas insurer carrying on insurance business through a branch or an agency, the IA would normally require books to be kept in respect of all its branch or agency business carried on in or from Hong Kong.
- 54. These books of account must be kept for seven years from the end of the financial year to which the last entry made or matter recorded therein relates.

Insurance brokers

- 55. Section 65 states that an insurer may not accept any business from an insurance broker in Hong Kong unless that broker is authorized. An authorized insurance broker may be an insurance broker directly authorized by the IA or a member of a body of insurance brokers approved by the IA. Sections 69 and 70 set out the requirements to be complied with by insurance brokers and bodies of insurance brokers in order to obtain the relevant authorization and approval.
- 56. Under section 72, the insurance broker must appoint an auditor who is:
 - a. qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 393(2) of the Companies Ordinance); or
 - b. qualified as an auditor in the country of incorporation, if the insurance broker is incorporated outside Hong Kong and who holds such qualification as the IA accepts as being of comparable to that of a person referred to in (a) above.
- 57. The auditor of an insurance broker is required to report on the broker's financial statements to its proprietor (in the case of an unincorporated broker) or its shareholders (in the case of an incorporated broker). The auditor is also required to report on an insurance broker's compliance with the minimum requirements. For further guidance on this area, members may refer to PN 810.1 "Insurance brokers compliance with the minimum requirements specified by the Insurance Authority under sections 69(2) and 70(2) of the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the HKICPA.

Communications between the auditor and the IA

58. Section 53D introduces statutory protection for an auditor from liability to the client for breach of confidentiality when he/ she communicates directly with the IA in good faith on matters relevant to any functions of the IA under the Ordinance. Sections 15A(2) (see paragraph 25) and 53E impose a statutory obligation on the auditor to report certain matters directly to the IA. Members may refer to PN 620.2 for further guidance in this area.

PART III - OTHER REPORTING

Annual return on employees' compensation gross premium

59. The Hong Kong Government (the "Government") has entered into an agreement with some authorized insurers for the provision of a facility covering terrorism risk in respect of employees' compensation insurance business. Under the agreement, the insurer is required to pay a monthly charge to the Government based on the gross premium in respect of the employees' compensation business written. An annual return together with a report by the auditor are required to be submitted to the IA within four months after the end of each financial year on the amounts of gross premium for the financial year and the charge payable thereon to the Government. For the IA's easy identification of the annual return which is reported on by the auditor, the auditor should bind the annual return together with the report thereon and stamp the identification chop on each page of the annual return. An auditor should conduct such an engagement in accordance with HKSAE 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information". An example auditor's report is set out in Example 1 in Appendix 4.

Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance

60. All insurance companies in Hong Kong that are authorized by the Government to write motor vehicle insurance are required to be members of the Motor Insurers' Bureau of Hong Kong ("MIB"). Each member has entered into an agreement with the MIB to contribute such funds as may be required by the MIB to meet its objectives, and furnish particulars of motor premium income and submit such report as the MIB may from time to time deem necessary. A practitioner should conduct such an engagement in accordance with HKSRS 4400 "Engagements to Perform Agreed-Upon Procedures Regarding Financial Information". An example report is set out in Example 2 in Appendix 4.

Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees' compensation insurance

61. All insurance companies in Hong Kong who are authorized by the Government to write direct employees compensation insurance business are required to be members of the Employees Compensation Insurer Insolvency Bureau ("ECIIB"). Each member has entered into an agreement with the ECIIB to contribute such funds as may be required by the ECIIB to meet its objectives, and furnish particulars of employees' compensation premium income and submit such report as the ECIIB may from time to time deem necessary. A practitioner should conduct such an engagement in accordance with HKSRS 4400. An example report is set out in Example 3 in Appendix 4.

Appendix 1

What does the insurer need to submit to the IA?

The following summary lists out the references to different Parts of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance and also includes the paragraph references in Part 1 of that Schedule that set out the reporting requirements.

	Parts 3 ² , 4 and 5: Financial Information		Part 8 ³ : Return on Hong Kong business		Part 9 ³ : Statement on Hong Kong assets and liabilities under Hong Kong business	Notes
	Part 3	Parts 4, 5	Forms 1-9	Form HKL1		
General insurer	-	V	V	-	V	
		Para.4.(1AB)	Para.4.(1A)(a)		Para.4.(1A)(b)	a)
Long term	V	V	-	√	-	
insurer (including pure reinsurer)	Para.4.(1)*	Para.4.(1)*		Para.4.(1A)(aa)		b)
Composite	-	V	V	V	V	
insurer		Para.4.(1AC)^	Para.4.(1A)(a)	Para.4.(1A)(aa)	Para.4.(1A)(b)	c)
Captive insurer	V	V	V			
	Para.4.(1AD)*	Para.4.(1AD)*	Para.4.(1A)(a)			
Pure reinsurer (General)		V	V			
		Para.4.(1AB)	Para.4.(1A)(a)			
Pure reinsurer (Composite)		V	V	V		
		Para.4.(1AC)^	Para.4.(1A)(a)	Para.4.(1A)(aa)		
Lloyd's			V		V	
			Para.4.(1A)(a)		Para.4.(1A)(b)	

^{*} True and fair opinion required

19

[^] True and fair opinion required in respect of the life insurance business only

Part 3 of the Third Schedule deals with additional provisions relating to an insurer which is a holding company. It applies to an insurer carrying on long term business only or a captive insurer, which is a holding company preparing consolidated financial statements.

Part 8 return and Part 9 statement should be prepared in respect of the insurer's Hong Kong Insurance Business only.

Notes

a) General Insurer

i) Financial information prepared under Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

This financial information is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a general insurer. Part 4 deals with general provisions relating to the balance sheet. Part 5 deals with general provisions relating to the revenue account and profit and loss account.

The requirement to audit this financial information including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1AB) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 1 in Appendix 2.

ii) Forms prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

These forms are submitted to the Insurance Authority by a general insurer. These forms are in respect of the Hong Kong insurance business only as defined in Part 1 of the Third Schedule.

The requirement to report on these forms including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The general insurer prepares the standard forms to which the auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(a) in Appendix 2.

iii) Statement prepared under Part 9 of the Third Schedule

This statement is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a general insurer. This statement is in respect of the Hong Kong assets and liabilities as defined in Section 25A of the Ordinance.

The requirement to report on this statement including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The general insurer prepares the statement under Part 9 and auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(b) in Appendix 2.

b) Long term insurer

i) Financial information prepared under Parts 3, 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

This financial information is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a long term insurer. Part 3 deals with additional provisions relating to a long term insurer which is a holding company. Part 4 deals with general provisions relating to the balance sheet. Part 5 deals with general provisions relating to the revenue account and profit and loss account.

The requirement to audit this financial information including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraphs 4(1) and (1AA) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 2 in Appendix 2.

ii) Form HKL1 prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

This form is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a long term insurer. This form is in respect of the Hong Kong long term insurance business only as defined in Part 1 of the Third Schedule.

The requirement to report on this form including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The long term insurer prepares the standard form to which the auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 5 in Appendix 2.

c) Composite insurer

i) Financial information prepared under Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

This financial information is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. Part 4 deals with general provisions relating to the balance sheet. Part 5 deals with general provisions relating to the revenue account and profit and loss account.

The requirement to audit this financial information including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1AC) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 3 in Appendix 2.

ii) Forms prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

These forms are submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. They relate only to the general business written in Hong Kong by a composite insurer.

The requirement to report on these forms including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The composite insurer prepares the standard forms to which auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(a) in Appendix 2.

iii) Statement prepared under Part 9 of the Third Schedule

This statement is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. The statement reports the Hong Kong assets and liabilities relating to the general business only.

The requirement to report on this statement including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The composite insurer prepares the statement under Part 9 and auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(b) in Appendix 2.

iv) Form HKL1 prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

This form is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. The form is in respect of the Hong Kong long term insurance business only as defined in Part 1 of the Third Schedule.

The requirement to report on this form including the opinions to be given is set out in paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The composite insurer prepares the standard form to which the auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 5 in Appendix 2.

Appendix 2

Example unmodified auditor's reports under the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance

- Example 1 **General insurer:** an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule
- Example 2 **Long term insurer:** an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule
- Example 3 **Composite insurer:** an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule
- Example 4 **General insurer/ Composite insurer:**
 - (a) an auditor's report on forms (except Form HKL1) to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule
 - (b) an auditor's report on statement to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 9 of the Third Schedule
- Example 5 Long term insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on Form HKL1 to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

Example 1 - General insurer: an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Report on the Financial Information

We have audited the financial information of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") set out on pages to, which comprises the [balance sheet][statement of financial position] as at 31 December 20X1, and the [income statement][statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income], [statement of changes in equity], [cash flow statement][statement of cash flows] and the revenue account for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Directors' Responsibility for the Financial Information

The directors are responsible for the preparation of financial information in accordance with the provisions of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial information that is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In addition, the directors are required to maintain proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and to maintain the relevant amount applicable as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial information based on our audit. We also express opinion on whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and as to whether the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance exceeds its liabilities by not less than the relevant amount applicable as at year end. We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial information is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial information. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial information, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of the financial information in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial information.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial information of the Company for the year ended 31 December 20X1 is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance.

Report on matters under paragraph 4(1AB) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance

The relevant p	premium income	e, the relevant claims of	itstanding and the relevant amount applicable, as
defined in sec	tion 10 of the C	rdinance and reported i	in note x to the financial information, amounted to
HK\$, HK\$	and HK\$	respectively as at 31 December 20X1.
In our opinion:	:		
•			

- (i) proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1; and
- (ii) the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance and reported in note x to the financial information exceeds its liabilities by not less than the relevant amount applicable as at 31 December 20X1.

Basis of Accounting and Restriction on Use

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to note X to the financial information, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial information is prepared to assist the Company to comply with the provisions of the Ordinance. As a result, the financial information may not be suitable for another purpose. Our report is intended solely for the submissions by the Company to the Hong Kong Insurance Authority and the Registrar of Companies and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁴.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

-

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 2 - Long term insurer: an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Report on the Financial Information

We have audited the financial information of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") set out on pages to, which comprises the [balance sheet][statement of financial position] as at 31 December 20X1, and the [income statement][statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income], [statement of changes in equity], [cash flow statement][statement of cash flows] and the revenue account for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Directors' Responsibilities for the Financial Information

The directors are responsible for the preparation of financial information that gives a true and fair view in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the provisions of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial information that is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In addition, the directors are required to maintain proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and to maintain the greater of the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation and the relevant amount applicable as defined in the Ordinance (the "minimum solvency requirements").

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial information based on our audit. We also express opinion on whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and as to whether the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance exceeds its liabilities by not less than the minimum solvency requirements applicable as at year end. We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial information is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial information. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial information, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of financial information that gives a true and fair view in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial information.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial information gives a true and fair view of the state of the Company's affairs as at 31 December 20X1, and of its [profit][loss] and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance.#

Report on matters under paragraphs 4(1) and (1AA) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance

The [relevant amount applicable, as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance]/[required margin c
solvency, as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance
Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation]*, being greater than the [required margin of solvency
as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies
(Margin of Solvency) Regulation]/[relevant amount applicable, as defined in section 10 of the
Ordinance]*, amounted to HK\$** as at 31 December 20X1.

In our opinion:

- (i) proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1; and
- (ii) the value of the assets of the Company as stated in the financial information exceeds its liabilities by not less than HK\$ ** as at 31 December 20X1.

Basis of Accounting and Restriction on Use

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to note X to the financial information, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial information is prepared to assist the Company to comply with the provisions of the Ordinance. As a result, the financial information may not be suitable for another purpose. Our report is intended solely for the submissions by the Company to the Hong Kong Insurance Authority and the Registrar of Companies and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁵.

ABC & Co. Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants] Hong Kong Date

- * Delete where appropriate.
- ** The amount stated should be the same.
- # May be qualified where the valuation of any asset or liability is in accordance with any statutory provision which does not give a true and fair view, indicating the items affected by such valuation and the statutory provisions in question.

26

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 3 - Composite insurer: an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Report on the Financial Information

We have audited the financial information of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") set out on pages to, which comprises the [balance sheet][statement of financial position] as at 31 December 20X1, and the [income statement][statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income], [statement of changes in equity], [cash flow statement][statement of cash flows] and the revenue account for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information, and the supplementary schedules set out on pages to

Directors' Responsibilities for the Financial Information

The directors are responsible for the preparation of financial information that is in accordance with the provisions of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"). This responsibility includes the preparation of a long term business [balance sheet][statement of financial position] which, when read in conjunction with the notes and supplementary schedules to the financial information, gives a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company's long term business, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance and Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial information that is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In addition, the directors are required to maintain proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and to maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by the aggregate of the relevant amount applicable and attributable to its general business as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance and the greater of the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation and the relevant amount applicable and attributable to its long term business as defined in the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial information based on our audit. We also express opinion on whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and as to whether the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance exceeds its liabilities by not less than the relevant amount applicable and attributable to general business and the greater of the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation and the relevant amount applicable and attributable to its long term business as defined in the Ordinance as at year end. We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial information is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial information. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial information, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of the financial information in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the

circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial information.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial information set out on pages to is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance and, on that basis, the long term business [balance sheet][statement of financial position] on page, when read in conjunction with the notes on pages to and the supplementary schedules on pages to, gives a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company's long term business as at 31 December 20X1 in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and the provisions of the Ordinance.#

Report on matters under paragraph 4 (1AC) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance

In respect of the Company's general business, the relevant premium income, the relevant claims outstanding and the relevant amount applicable, as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance and reported in note x to the financial information, amounted to HK\$______, HK\$_____ and HK\$ respectively as at 31 December 20X1.

In respect of the Company's long term business, the [relevant amount applicable, as defined in Section 10 of the Ordinance]/[required margin of solvency, as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation]**, being greater than the [required margin of solvency, as determined by the company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation]/[relevant amount applicable, as defined in Section 10 of the Ordinance]**, amounted to HK\$______ as at 31 December 20X1.

In our opinion:

- (i) proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1; and
- (ii) the value of the assets of the Company as stated in the financial information exceeds its liabilities by not less than HK\$______, being the aggregate of the [relevant amount applicable attributable to its general business and the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business]/[relevant amounts applicable]** as at 31 December 20X1.

Basis of Accounting and Restriction on Use

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to note X to the financial information, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial information is prepared to assist the Company to comply with the provisions of the Ordinance. As a result, the financial information may not be suitable for another purpose. Our report is intended solely for the submissions by the Company to the Hong Kong Insurance Authority and the Registrar of Companies and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁶.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

- ** Delete where appropriate.
- # May be qualified where the valuation of any asset or liability is in accordance with any statutory provision which does not give a true and fair view, indicating the items affected by such valuation and the statutory provisions in question.

-

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 4(a) - General insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on forms (except Form HKL1) to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), we have been requested to issue this report for submission by XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") to the Insurance Authority ("the IA").

Directors' Responsibilities

The directors are responsible for the preparation of forms in accordance with the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance ("the Forms") set out on pages to This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and presentation of the Forms and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances. In addition, the directors are also responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion.

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Our engagement includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting that proper records have been maintained by the Company in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance for the purpose of preparing the Forms, and that the Forms have been properly compiled from those records. We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- (i) the Company has maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1 for the purpose of preparing the Forms;
- (ii) the Forms have been properly prepared in accordance with those records; and
- (iii) the information supplied in the Forms is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance and, on that basis, the Forms, when read in conjunction with the Company's audited financial information for the year ended 31 December 20X1 prepared in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and the provisions of the Ordinance dated [], gives a true and fair view of the Company's underwriting results pertaining to the Hong Kong Insurance Business for the year then ended.*

Use of this Report

This report is intended solely for submission by the Company to the IA and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁷.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

* To facilitate compliance with various reporting requirements, the Insurance Authority expects an insurer to prepare a combined set of financial statements in accordance with the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance (Cap.622) and financial information in accordance with the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) in order for an auditor to give a true and fair view opinion for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance. The effective date for this combined set of financial statements and information is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015 with early adoption permitted.

As a transition arrangement for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance, the auditor should continue to use the report template in the superseded Auditing Bulletin 2 "Insurance Companies Ordinance – Auditors' Reports issued pursuant to the Third Schedule" if there is no early adoption.

** This example report is also to be applied, tailored as necessary, to a reporting entity which is a Hong Kong branch of an overseas insurance company. Branch financial statements prepared in accordance with the HKFRSs will normally be required in order for the auditor to issue a report for Part 8 for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015. For details of the transition arrangements for branch reporting, please refer to Appendix 5.

31

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 4(b) - General insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on statement to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 9 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), we have been requested to issue this report for submission by XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") to the Insurance Authority ("the IA").

Directors' Responsibilities

The directors are responsible for the preparation of a statement in accordance with the provisions of Part 9 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance ("the Statement") set out on pages toand to maintain at all times assets in Hong Kong which enable the Company to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance. This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and presentation of the Statement and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances. In addition, the directors are also responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion on the matters referred to in paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion.

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

We have performed such procedures as we consider are necessary for the purpose of our report, which include:

- (i) on the basis of the work we performed in connection with the audit of the Company's financial information prepared under Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule for the year ended 31 December 20X1, assessing whether records have been properly maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance for the purpose of preparing the Statement;
- (ii) comparing the Statement with the Company's records, and assessing whether the Statement has been properly prepared in accordance with those records and the requirements of Part 9 of the Third Schedule and whether the assets held by the Company, as shown in the Statement, enable it to comply with the requirement of Section 25A of the Ordinance as at 31 December 20X1; and
- (iii) comparing the assets held by the Company at two other dates during the year ended 31 December 20X1, as reflected in the Company's records, with the liabilities at the preceding financial year end date for the purpose of determining whether such assets enable it to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance.

We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- (i) the Company maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1 for the purpose of preparing the Statement;
- (ii) the Statement has been properly prepared in accordance with those records;
- (iii) the value of assets and amount of liabilities, as shown in the Statement, have been determined in accordance with the Insurance Companies (General Business) (Valuation) Regulation;
- (iv) the relevant amount, as shown in the Statement, has been determined in accordance with Section 25A(1) of the Ordinance; and
- (v) the assets held by the Company, as shown in the Statement, enable it to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance as at 31 December 20X1 and, based on the records of the Company, the assets held by the Company as at [date 2*] and [date 3 *] enable it to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance as at those dates#.

Use of this Report

This report is intended solely for submission by the Company to the IA and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁸.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

- * The two dates selected must be not less than three months apart.
- * * This example report is also to be applied, tailored as necessary, to a reporting entity which is a Hong Kong branch of an overseas insurance company. Branch financial statements prepared in accordance with the HKFRSs will normally be required for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015. For details of transition arrangements for branch reporting, please refer to Appendix 5.
- # Where the Company has received a notice under section 25B of the Ordinance then the opinion "(v)" will need to be amended accordingly as follows:
 - (v) the assets held by the Company, as shown in the Statement, enable it to comply with the requirement stipulated in section 25B of the Ordinance as at [date##].
- ## The date specified in the notice issued under section 25B of the Ordinance.

33

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 5 - Long term insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on Form HKL1 to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance (the "Ordinance"), we have been requested to issue this report for submission by XYZ Insurance Company Limited (the "Company") to the Insurance Authority ("the IA").

Directors' Responsibilities

Pursuant to the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance, the directors have a responsibility for ensuring that Form HKL1 set out on pages tohas been properly compiled from the records of the Company in accordance with the Guide to Forms HKL1, HKL2 and HKL3 issued by the IA on 26 February 2004, as further updated on 7 April 2004. This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and presentation of Form HKL1 and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances. In addition, the directors are also responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion on the matters referred to in paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion.

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Our engagement includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting that proper records have been maintained by the Company in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance for the purpose of preparing the attached Form HKL1, and that the attached Form HKL1 has been properly compiled from the records of the Company in accordance with the Guide to Forms HKL1, HKL2 and HKL3 issued by the IA on 26 February 2004, as further updated on 7 April 2004. We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- a. the Company has maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended [year end date] for the purposes of preparing the attached Form HKL1; and
- b. the attached Form HKL1 has been properly prepared in accordance with those records.

Use of this Report

This report is intended solely for submission by the Company to the IA and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁹.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
[Address]
Date

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

_

Appendix 3 Solvency requirements

Business	Solvency requirements	Relevant amount	Maximum relevant amount	Minimum relevant amount
General	An excess of assets over liabilities by the relevant amount	20% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding, whichever is higher	HK\$40 million plus 10% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding in excess of HK\$200 million	HK\$10 million (HK\$20 million if authorized for statutory business)
Long term	An excess of assets over liabilities by the greater of the relevant amount and the required margin of solvency calculated in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation*	Other than classes G & H: HK\$2 million Classes G & H: HK\$ nil	-	-
Composite	An excess of assets over liabilities by the aggregate of the amounts for general and long term business	-	-	-
Captive	An excess of assets over liabilities by the relevant amount	5% of net premium income or net claims outstanding, whichever is higher	-	HK\$2 million

^{*} At least the greater of HK\$2 million and one-sixth of the margin of solvency must be held in funds maintained in respect of its long term business (other than classes G & H business specified in Part 2 of the First Schedule to the Ordinance).

Appendix 4

Example reports for other reporting

Example 1 –	Report by the auditor on annual return on employees' compensation gross premium
Example 2 –	Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance
Example 3 –	Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees' compensation insurance

Example 1 – Report by the auditor on annual return on employees' compensation gross premium

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON ANNUAL RETURN ON EMPLOYEES' COMPENSATION GROSS PREMIUM TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to the Agreement for Provision of Facility covering Terrorism Risks in respect of Employees' Compensation Insurance Business entered into between XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") and the Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region ("HKSAR") dated [date] ("Agreement"), we have been requested to report on the attached Annual Return on Employees' Compensation Gross Premium for the [*year ended [date]/period from [date] to [date]] ("Annual Return").

Directors' Responsibilities

Pursuant to the Agreement, the directors are responsible for preparing the Annual Return. This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation of the Annual Return. In addition, the directors are responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41).

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion on the Annual Return, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion.

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Our engagement includes examining evidence supporting that proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) and the amounts in the Annual Return, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- (a) the Company has maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) for the purpose of preparing the Annual Return; and
- (b) the Annual Return has been properly prepared, in all material respects, from the books and records of the Company.

Use of this Report

This report is intended for filing with the Government of the HKSAR pursuant to the Agreement and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by, anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report¹⁰.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
[Address]
Date

39

_

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 2 – Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance

REPORT OF FACTUAL FINDINGS TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

We have performed the procedures agreed with you and enumerated below with respect to the premium surcharges ("the Surcharges") for motor insurance business of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") for the year ended 31 December 20X1 as set forth in the accompanying schedules. The procedures were performed solely to assist you in connection with the requirements of the Motor Insurers' Bureau of Hong Kong as to annual reporting of the Surcharges payable according to the books and records of the Company.

Our engagement was undertaken in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Related Services 4400 "Engagements to Perform Agreed-Upon Procedures Regarding Financial Information" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA"). The procedures performed are summarised as follows:

- 1. We obtained and checked the summation of the 20X1 quarterly returns prepared by the Company regarding the determination of Surcharges due in respect of the First Fund and the Insolvency Fund Scheme ("the Quarterly Returns").
- 2. We compared the Surcharges as stated in the Quarterly Returns to the books and records of the Company.

We report our findings below:

- (a) With respect to item 1, we found the summation of the Surcharges payable for motor insurance business of the Company for the year ended 31 December 20X1 to be correct.
- (b) With respect to item 2, we found the amounts to be in agreement.

Because the above procedures do not constitute an assurance engagement made in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs"), Hong Kong Standards on Review Engagements ("HKSREs") or Hong Kong Standards on Assurance Engagements ("HKSAEs"), we do not express any assurance on the figures as set forth in the accompanying schedules.

Had we performed additional procedures or had we performed an assurance engagement on the information provided in accordance with HKSAs, HKSREs or HKSAEs issued by the HKICPA, other matters might have come to our attention that would have been reported to you.

Our report is prepared solely for the purpose set forth in the first paragraph of this report and for your information and use of the Company for submission to the Motor Insurers' Bureau of Hong Kong and is not to be used for any other purpose or to be distributed to any other parties. This report relates only to items specified above and does not extend to any financial statements of the Company, taken as a whole.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
[Address]
Date

Example 3 – Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees' compensation insurance

REPORT OF FACTUAL FINDINGS TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

We have performed the procedures agreed with you and enumerated below with respect to the Gross Premium Income as defined under Clause 1.01 of the Insolvency Fund Agreement and the amount of contributions payable ("the Contributions") for employees' compensation business of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") for the year ended 31 December 20X1 as set forth in the accompanying schedules. The procedures were performed solely to assist you in connection with the requirements of the Employees Compensation Insurer Insolvency Bureau as to annual reporting of the Gross Premium Income and the Contributions according to the books and records of the Company.

Our engagement was undertaken in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Related Services 4400 "Engagements to perform agreed-upon procedures regarding financial information" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA"). The procedures performed are summarised as follows:

- 1. We obtained and checked the summation of the 20X1 quarterly returns prepared by the Company regarding the Gross Premium Income and the determination of Contributions due in respect of the Insolvency Fund Scheme ("the Quarterly Returns").
- 2. We compared the Gross Premium Income and the Contributions as stated in the Quarterly Returns to the books and records of the Company.

We report our findings below:

- (c) With respect to item 1, we found the summation of the Gross Premium Income and the amount of the Contributions payable for employees' compensation business of the Company for the year ended 31 December 20X1 to be correct.
- (d) With respect to item 2, we found the amounts to be in agreement.

Because the above procedures do not constitute an assurance engagement made in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs"), Hong Kong Standards on Review Engagements ("HKSREs") or Hong Kong Standards on Assurance Engagements ("HKSAEs"), we do not express any assurance on the figures as set forth in the accompanying schedules.

Had we performed additional procedures or had we performed an assurance engagement on the information provided in accordance with HKSAs, HKSREs or HKSAEs issued by the HKICPA, other matters might have come to our attention that would have been reported to you.

Our report is prepared solely for the purpose set forth in the first paragraph of this report and for your information and use of the Company for the submission to the Employees Compensation Insurer Insolvency Bureau and is not to be used for any other purpose or to be distributed to any other parties. This report relates only to items specified above and does not extend to any financial statements of the Company, taken as a whole.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
[Address]
Date

Appendix 5

Transition arrangements

For General Insurer/ Composite Insurer:

- 1. Reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule (Example 4(a) in Appendix 2)
- a. To facilitate compliance with various reporting requirements, the Insurance Authority expects an insurer to prepare a combined set of financial statements in accordance with the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance (Cap.622) and financial information in accordance with the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) ("the Ordinance") in order for an auditor to give a true and fair view opinion for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance. The effective date for this combined set of financial statements and information is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015 with early adoption permitted.

As a transition arrangement, the auditor should continue to use the report template in the superseded Auditing Bulletin 2 "Insurance Companies Ordinance – Auditors' Reports issued pursuant to the Third Schedule" if there is no early adoption.

b. When the reporting entity is a Hong Kong branch of an overseas insurance company which has been granted accounting concession under section 17(2) of the Ordinance, the branch is normally required to prepare financial statements in accordance with the HKFRSs and audited by certified public accountants who are qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 393(2) of the Companies Ordinance) for appointment as auditors of a company in order for an auditor to give a true and fair view opinion for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance. The effective date is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015 with early adoption permitted.

As a transition arrangement, the auditor should continue to use the report template in the superseded Auditing Bulletin 2 "Insurance Companies Ordinance – Auditors' Reports issued pursuant to the Third Schedule" if there is no early adoption.

2. Reporting under Part 9 of the Third Schedule (Example 4(b) in Appendix 2)

The same transition arrangement as set out in 1.b. above applies.

Revised September 2004; November 2013; March 2014<u>Issued</u> [] 2015

The changes with respect to the Companies Ordinance (Cap.622)

are effective for financial statements which cover a period

beginning on or after 3 March 2014.

All other changes are e

ffective upon issue*

Practice Note 810.2 (Revised)

The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance

* PN 810.2 was last revised in November 2013 with immediate effect upon issuance. As a-There are specific transition arrangements for reporting under Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule in to the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Examples 4(a) and (b) of Appendix 2 in this Practice Note), please refer to Appendix 5 of this Practice Note. the effective date for the reporting under Part 8 is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2014 with early adoption permitted. The effective date for all other sections under the Insurance Companies Ordinance remains unchanged.



PRACTICE NOTE 810.2 (REVISED)

THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR OF AN INSURER AUTHORIZED UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES ORDINANCE

(Issued [] 2014April 1999; revised September 2004 (name change); revised November 2013; revised March 2014 The changes with respect to the Companies Ordinance (Cap.622) are e€ffective for financial statements which cover a period beginning on or after 3 March 2014. All other changes are effective upon issue.)

Contents	Paragraphs
PART I - GENERAL	
Introduction	1 - 4
PART II – THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES OF	ORDINANCE
Scope of the Ordinance	5 - 9
Financial information to be submitted by insurers	10 - 16
Requirement for assets in Hong Kong	17 - 20
Appointment of the auditor	21 - 25
The auditor's reports	26 - 31
Definitions of "relevant premium income" and "relevant claims outstanding"	32 - 37
Solvency requirements	38
Value of assets and liabilities	39 - 51
Proper records	52 - 54
Insurance brokers	55 - 57
Communications between the auditor and the IA	58
PART III – OTHER REPORTING	
Annual return on employees' compensation gross premium	59
Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance	e 60
Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees compensation insu	ırance 61
APPENDICES	
Appendix 1 - What does the insurer need to submit to the IA?	
Appendix 2 - Example unmodified auditor's reports under the Third Schedule of to Insurance Companies Ordinance	the
Appendix 3 - Solvency requirements	

Appendix 4 - Example reports for other reporting

Appendix 5 - Transition arrangements

Practice Note (PN) 810.2 (Revised) "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" should be read in the context of the "Amended Preface to the Hong Kong Quality Control, Auditing, Review, Other Assurance, and Related Services Pronouncements" which sets out the application and authority of PNs.

3

PRACTICE NOTE 810.2

THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR OF AN INSURER AUTHORIZED UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES ORDINANCE

The purpose of Practice Notes issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants (HKICPA) is to assist the auditor in applying Hong Kong Engagement Standards of general application to particular circumstances and industries.

Practice Notes are persuasive rather than prescriptive. However they are indicative of good practice and have similar status to the explanatory material in Hong Kong Engagement Standards. This Practice Note provides guidance to assist the auditor to fulfill the objectives of the engagement. The auditor should be prepared to explain departures when called upon to do so.

PART I - GENERAL

Introduction

- 1. In this Practice Note ("PN") all the sections mentioned below are in respect of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) ("the Ordinance") unless otherwise stated.
- 2. This PN is intended to give guidance to members on the duties of the auditor of an insurer appointed under section 15 (see paragraphs 21 and 22) or paragraph 4(1A) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance ("the Third Schedule"). In addition, guidance on the duties of the auditor of an insurance broker appointed under section 72 is also included (see paragraphs 55 to 57). This guidance is set out in Part II of this PN below.

This PN also provides guidance to members when reporting on levies paid to the insolvency schemes for Motor and Employee Compensation, and to the Terrorism scheme for Employee Compensation. This guidance is set out in Part III of this PN below.

It is not intended to provide detailed guidance on the general audit procedures to be adopted in respect of insurance companies and brokers.

- 3. The PN has been prepared following discussions with the Insurance Authority ("IA").
- 4. This is a guide to the provisions in the Ordinance which were effective as at 2 May 1997 (i.e. including the amendments introduced by the Insurance Companies (Amendment) Ordinance 1997), prepared for reference only. Every care has been taken in its preparation. However, the legislation itself is the sole authority of the law and the PN should be used in conjunction with the legislation.

PART II – THE DUTIES OF THE AUDITOR UNDER THE INSURANCE COMPANIES ORDINANCE

Scope of the Ordinance

5. The Ordinance is applicable to all persons (companies or individuals) carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong (including insurance brokers) other than those persons noted in paragraph 7 and those specifically exempted by section 51 (see paragraph 8). Insurers which are deemed to carry on insurance business in or from Hong Kong will also fall within the scope of the Ordinance. Section 2(3) provides that a person shall be deemed to carry on insurance business in or from Hong Kong if he opens or maintains an office or agency in Hong Kong for the purpose of carrying on insurance business, or he holds himself out as carrying on insurance business, in or from Hong Kong. Insurers will fall within this scope if they are incorporated in Hong Kong, have a place of business here, are represented here by

an agent or are holding themselves out as carrying on insurance business in or from Hong Kong. The following would therefore be included within the scope of and required to be authorized under the Ordinance:

- a. a Hong Kong incorporated company carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong;
- b. a Hong Kong incorporated company carrying on insurance business through an overseas branch or agency, whether or not it is operating as an insurer in Hong Kong;
- c. an overseas incorporated company carrying on insurance business through a Hong Kong branch;
- d. an overseas company carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong by means of an agency;
- e. a captive insurer, as defined in section 2(7);
- f. reinsurance companies carrying on reinsurance business in or from Hong Kong (but see paragraph 8(b)); and
- g. any other person holding himself out as carrying on insurance business in or from Hong Kong.
- 6. The location of the risks is not relevant in determining whether a particular entity falls within the scope of the Ordinance. Thus, for example, an insurer or a reinsurer who is incorporated overseas and who has not established a place of business in Hong Kong, is not represented by an agent in Hong Kong, and does not hold himself out as carrying on insurance business in or from Hong Kong, can accept insurance or reinsurance premiums relating to Hong Kong risks, without having to be authorized under the Ordinance.
- 7. Under section 6(1), Lloyd's and an association of underwriters approved by the IA are allowed to carry on insurance business in or from Hong Kong without having to be authorized under the Ordinance. Also, the following persons, although involved in insurance business, do not have to be authorized under the Ordinance:
 - a Hong Kong incorporated company with an overseas incorporated subsidiary that carries on insurance business outside Hong Kong, provided that the Hong Kong holding company is not itself an insurer;
 - b. an insurance agent (being a person who holds himself out to advise on or arrange contracts of insurance in or from Hong Kong as an agent or subagent of one or more insurers). However, an insurer is required to register its appointed insurance agents in accordance with section 66 and the IA has the power, also under section 66, to direct the insurer to de-register its appointed insurance agents under certain conditions.
- 8. Section 51 specifically exempts the following persons from the provisions of the Ordinance:
 - a. any body of persons carrying on insurance business in Hong Kong whose gross premiums do not exceed HK\$500,000 in any financial year and who are bound together for certain specified purposes but not for the purpose of gain;
 - b. persons carrying on only reinsurance business in Hong Kong (unless incorporated in Hong Kong or, if incorporated elsewhere, who have a place of business in Hong Kong or are represented in Hong Kong by an agent or any other person or partnership having a place of business in Hong Kong);
 - c. registered trade unions (subject to certain limitations);

- d. registered co-operative societies;
- e. the Hong Kong Export Credit Insurance Corporation;
- f. banks, restricted licence banks and deposit-taking companies carrying on insurance business, limited to certain long term or general insurance business carried on solely for the purposes of their banking or deposit-taking business;
- g. the Credit Union League of Hong Kong;
- h. a recognized clearing house (as defined in section 51(h));
- i. a person who is authorized under Part III of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (as defined in section 51(i)).
- 9. Under section 53 the Chief Executive in Council has power to exempt any insurer from any of the provisions of the Ordinance or to modify or vary any of its provisions in respect of any insurer.

Financial information to be submitted by insurers

- 10. Section 20 requires two copies of the audited financial information required by the Third Schedule (as detailed in paragraph 11 and summarised in Appendix 1) to be submitted to the IA within six months of the end of the financial period to which they relate. At the same time, where an insurer is a company, section 21 requires that a copy of each document, except those required by Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule (i.e. the returns on Hong Kong long term and/ or general businesses and statement of assets and liabilities), should be deposited with the Registrar of Companies.
- 11. Requirements for submitting financial information to the IA include:
 - a. Statutory requirements

The Third Schedule requires, amongst other things, the following to be submitted annually to the IA:

- a report by the directors with respect to the profit or loss of the insurer for the financial year and the state of the insurer's affairs as at the end thereof (the detailed disclosure requirements of which are set out in Part 2 of the Third Schedule);
- ii. a balance sheet;
- iii. a revenue account;
- iv. a profit and loss account.

Where an insurer carrying on long term business only, or a captive insurer, is a holding company, whether or not it is itself a subsidiary of another body corporate, the statements in (ii) to (iv) above must in addition contain the equivalent consolidated information relating to the insurer and its subsidiaries.

Where an insurer is authorized to carry on general business:

- v. a return on Hong Kong business;
- vi. a statement of assets and liabilities (not applicable to reinsurers or captive insurers).

6 PN 810.2 (Revised)

Where an insurer is authorized to carry on long term business:

vii. a return on Hong Kong long term business.

The detailed disclosure requirements for the statements in (ii) to (iv) above are outlined in Parts 3 to 5 of the Third Schedule while those relating to the returns referred to in (v) and (vii) above and the statement referred to in (vi) above are covered in Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule respectively.

An auditor's report is required in respect of each of the statements referred to in (ii) to (iv) above (see paragraph 27), the returns referred to in (v) and (vii) above (see paragraphs 28 and 29) and the statement referred to in (vi) above (see paragraph 30).

b. Other requirements

Although it is not a statutory requirement, the IA requires an insurer to submit annually an audited cash flow statement in addition to the statutory requirements in (i) and (iv) above based on its previous circular.

12. The requirements for the submission of these statements to the IA do not override the requirements of the Companies Ordinance. Insurance companies which are incorporated in Hong Kong are also required to produce financial statements to lay before the shareholders in general meeting and these financial statements have to comply with the disclosure provisions of the Companies Ordinance.

Holding company

- 13. It should be noted that the additional provisions relating to an insurer which is a holding company (Part 3 (paragraphs 10 to 13) of the Third Schedule) may result in consolidated financial statements being prepared where none are required under the Companies Ordinance. Paragraph 10 of the Third Schedule provides that Part 3 of the Third Schedule shall apply to an insurer carrying on long term business only, or a captive insurer that is a holding company, whether or not it is itself a subsidiary of another body corporate. This means that such an insurer authorized in Hong Kong must prepare its own consolidated financial statements even if it is the wholly-owned subsidiary of a parent company, whether or not that parent company is an insurer. Where a group is structured vertically with each subsidiary or sub-subsidiary being an insurer in its own right, each holding company in the group will have to submit group financial statements in respect of its own subgroup. Depending on the merits of individual insurer, it may be possible for the insurer to obtain a modification of the Third Schedule requirements by making an application under section 17(2).
- 14. Apart from the requirements under Parts 8 and 9, which are in respect of Hong Kong Insurance Business and Hong Kong Long Term Insurance Business (as defined in paragraph 1(1) of the Third Schedule) only, the information to be submitted under the Third Schedule shall be in respect of the total business of the insurer.

Hong Kong branch

15. Where an overseas company carries on insurance business in Hong Kong through a branch, the information required by the IA apart from the requirements under Parts 8 and 9 must relate to the company's worldwide position. In this respect it should be noted that section 17(2) permits the IA to modify or vary any of the requirements of the Third Schedule in relation to an insurer, provided that the insurer requests such a modification in writing. The IA has indicated that it may be prepared to modify or vary the requirements of the Third Schedule in respect of an overseas company incorporated in a country where the insurer is subject to an acceptable standard of prudential supervision depending on the merits of individual insurer. The auditor who audits a Hong Kong branch of such company is therefore recommended to suggest to the client that the insurer discusses with the IA.

- 16. According to the IA, submission of audited branch financial statements is one of the standard requirements for the giving or renewal of an accounting concession under section 17(2).
 - a. Unless specifically required by the IA, the audited branch financial statements need not comply with the requirements of the Insurance Companies (General Business) (Valuation) Regulation. They shall, however, comply so far as applicable with the requirements of the Third Schedule.
 - b. The audited branch financial statements would normally include a revenue account, and/or a profit and loss account, a balance sheet, a cash flow statement and notes thereto.

The auditor of the branch is required to ascertain whether the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the IA's conditions on accounting concession granted to the branch. The IA would normally require the branch to submit financial statements prepared in accordance with the Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards (HKFRSs) and audited by certified public accountants who are qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (Cap.50) (and not disqualified under section 393(2) of the Companies Ordinance) for appointment as auditors of a company. Financial statements prepared in accordance with the HKFRSs will be needed in order for the auditor to issue a report for Part 8 for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015. The relevant transition arrangement is set out in Appendix 5.

Requirement for assets in Hong Kong

- 17. General and composite insurers, other than captive insurers or persons authorized to carry on reinsurance business only, are required by section 25A to maintain assets in Hong Kong at all times in respect of their liabilities as of the end of the last preceding year, arising from Hong Kong Insurance Business, and to file a statement of assets and liabilities with the IA annually to ensure compliance. The Eighth Schedule to the Ordinance sets out a list of assets which qualify as assets in Hong Kong. The auditor's requirements to report on this statement are set out in paragraph 30. Where the insurer has entered into contracts of reinsurance for which the premiums payable exceeded 50% of the gross premiums received, such assets shall be at least equal to the greater of:
 - a. the aggregate of:
 - i. 80%¹ of its liabilities after deducting the amount in respect of which contracts of reinsurance have been entered into; and
 - ii. the relevant amount (see paragraph 18); and
 - b. the aggregate of:
 - i. 40% of its liabilities before deducting the amount in respect of which contracts of reinsurance have been entered into; and
 - ii. the relevant amount (see paragraph 18).

Where the insurer has not entered into contracts of reinsurance for which the premiums payable exceeded 50% of the gross premiums received, then such assets shall be at least equal to the amount determined in (a) above.

- 18. "Relevant amount" means the relevant amount determined in accordance with section 10 (see paragraph 38) except that:
 - a. the reference to gross premium income in that section shall, for the purposes of section 25A, be deemed to be the gross premium income arising from the insurer's Hong Kong Insurance Business only; and

The IA may increase the percentage on individual case basis.

- b. the references to claims outstanding, additional amount for unexpired risks and fund in section 10 shall, for the purposes of section 25A, be deemed to be the claims outstanding, additional amount for unexpired risks and fund respectively arising from the insurer's Hong Kong Insurance Business only.
- 19. The value of assets and the amounts of liabilities shall be determined in accordance with any applicable valuation regulations made under section 59(1)(a). Existing valuation regulations at the time of issue of this PN are covered in paragraphs 41 to 51.
- 20. Pursuant to section 25A(8), if an insurer is required by law to, and does, maintain assets in a place outside Hong Kong for the sole purpose of making preferential payments to policyholders in respect of claims payable relating to Hong Kong insurance business where the insurer is in liquidation, then the assets to be maintained in Hong Kong by section 25A shall be reduced by the amount of these assets.

Appointment of the auditor

- 21. Under section 15, the insurer must appoint an auditor ("the Appointed auditor") who is:
 - a. qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 140–393(2) of the Companies Ordinance); or
 - b. qualified as an auditor in the country of incorporation, if the insurer is incorporated outside Hong Kong and who holds such qualification as the IA accepts as being of a comparable standard to that of a person referred to in (a) above.

Financial information and statements to be submitted by an insurer under Parts 3, 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule, as appropriate, must be audited by the Appointed auditor.

- 22. The forms and statements to be submitted by an insurer under Parts 8 and 9 of the Third Schedule must be audited by an auditor who is qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 140-393(2) of the Companies Ordinance). This auditor may or may not be the Appointed auditor of the insurer referred to in paragraph 21.
- 23. The insurer must notify the IA in writing of any appointment of, or change in, its Appointed auditor within one month. The first auditor must be appointed within one month of the insurer beginning to carry on insurance business. It is recommended that before beginning the audit the auditor ensures that he/ she has been formally appointed under the Ordinance and that the IA has been notified of the appointment. The IA keeps a record of all the Appointed auditors of insurers for its own use.
- 24. Section 15A(1) requires that the insurer immediately notifies the IA in writing if for any reason a person appointed under section 15 ceases to be the Appointed auditor or a Hong Kong incorporated insurer proposes to give notice to its shareholders of a resolution removing/replacing the Appointed auditor.
- 25. Section 15A(2) requires the Appointed auditor to notify the IA in writing immediately if the auditor resigns, decides not to seek reappointment, or decides to qualify any of the auditor's reports required in respect of the information to be submitted under the Third Schedule. Further guidance on this obligation may be found in PN 620.2 "Communications between the auditor and the Insurance Authority" issued by the HKICPA.

The auditor's reports

26. Separate requirements apply in respect of auditor's reports on the financial information, forms and statements required by the Third Schedule for different categories of insurers. These are set out below and in Appendix 1. Suggested forms of wording for each report are included in Appendix 2.

9

27. Paragraph 4 of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to audit the financial information prepared in accordance with Parts 3, 4 and 5 of that Schedule (being a balance sheet, revenue account, profit and loss account and, where applicable, consolidated financial statements) and to state in the auditor's report the items set out below. Definitions of "relevant premium income" and "relevant claims outstanding" are contained in paragraphs 32 to 37. Solvency requirements are set out in paragraph 38.

The auditor is required to state:

In the case of a general insurer other than a captive insurer.

- a. the relevant premium income and relevant claims outstanding of, and the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of, the insurer;
- b. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by that relevant amount;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16; and
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account and profit and loss account have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance.

In the case of an insurer carrying on long term business only,

- a. the greater of:
 - i. the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of the insurer, and
 - ii. the required margin of solvency, as determined by the insurer's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation;
- b. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by the amount under (a) above;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16;
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account, profit and loss account and (if it is a holding company submitting group financial statements) the group financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance; and
- e. whether in the auditor's opinion the financial statements give a true and fair view of:
 - i. the state of the insurer's affairs;
 - ii. the insurer's profit or loss for the financial year (if the financial statements are unconsolidated); and
 - iii. the state of the group's affairs and of its profit or loss for the financial year (in the case of group financial statements).

In the case of a captive insurer,

- a. the net premium income and net claims outstanding of, and the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of, the insurer;
- b. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by that relevant amount;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16:
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account, profit and loss account and (if it is a holding company submitting group financial statements) the group financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance; and
- e. whether in the auditor's opinion the financial statements give a true and fair view of:
 - i. the state of the insurer's affairs;
 - ii. the insurer's profit or loss for the financial year (if the financial statements are unconsolidated); and
 - iii. the state of the group's affairs and of its profit or loss for the financial year (in the case of group financial statements).

In the case of a composite insurer,

- a. the relevant premium income and relevant claims outstanding of, and the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38) in the case of, the insurer's general business;
- b. the greater of:
 - i. the relevant amount as defined in section 10 (see paragraph 38), and
 - ii. the required margin of solvency, as determined by the insurer's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation in the case of the insurer's long term business;
- c. whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceeds its liabilities by the aggregate of the relevant amount under (a) and the amount under (b) above:
- d. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16;
- e. whether in the auditor's opinion the balance sheet, revenue account and profit and loss account have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance; and
- f. whether in the auditor's opinion the financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of the insurer's long term business.
- 28. For insurers carrying on general insurance business, paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to audit the forms (except Form HKL1) prepared in accordance with Part 8 of the Third Schedule (often referred to as the general business returns)., and The auditor is required to state:

11

- a. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 for the purposes of preparing the forms;
- whether the forms have been properly prepared in accordance with those records;
 and
- c. whether the information supplied in the forms is prepared, presents fairly—in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance and, on that basis, the forms, when read in conjunction with the insurer's audited financial information for the year then ended prepared in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and the provisions of the Ordinance, gives a true and fair view of the insurer's—the underwriting results pertaining to the Hong Kong Insurance Business for the year then ended.
- 29. For insurers carrying on long-term insurance business, paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to report on Form HKL1 prepared in accordance with Part 8 of the Third Schedule (revenue account), and to state:
 - a. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 for the purposes of preparing the form; and
 - b. whether the form has been properly prepared in accordance with those records.
- 30. For insurers carrying on general insurance business, paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule requires the auditor to audit the statement of assets and liabilities ("the statement") prepared in accordance with Part 9 of the Third Schedule, and to state:
 - a. whether in the auditor's opinion proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 for the purposes of preparing the statement;
 - b. whether the statement has been properly prepared in accordance with those records;
 - c. whether the values of the assets and liabilities have been determined in accordance with any applicable valuation regulations;
 - d. whether the relevant amount as defined in section 10 has been determined in accordance with section 25A(1) (see paragraph 18); and
 - e. where the statement is submitted pursuant to:
 - i. section 25A(9), the assets held by the insurer, as shown in the statement, enable it to comply with the requirement stipulated in section 25A as at the last day of the financial year and two such other dates in the financial year as the auditor may elect, provided that the intervening period between those two dates shall not be shorter than three months; or
 - ii. section 25B(3)(b), the assets held by the insurer, as shown in the statement, enable it to comply with the requirement stipulated in section 25B as at the date specified in the notice issued under that section.

Notwithstanding section 25A(3) which states that an insurer shall, at all times, maintain assets in Hong Kong in respect of its liabilities, as of the end of the last *preceding* financial year, it has been agreed with the IA that for the purposes of checking compliance with section 25A, the auditor compares the assets with liabilities on the last day of the *current* financial year as well as the assets at two dates during the year, as elected by the auditor, with the liabilities at the *preceding* financial year end date.

The auditor may add qualifications, amplifications or explanations to the auditor's reports as necessary.

12 PN 810.2 (Revised)

31. The auditor's report required in respect of the financial information prepared in accordance with Parts 3, 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule relates to the financial information, which has to be submitted to the IA and the Registrar of Companies. Where the insurer is incorporated in Hong Kong, financial statements will also have to be prepared for the members in accordance with the applicable requirements of the Companies Ordinance. The auditor will be required to issue two separate audit reports, one for the members on the Companies Ordinance financial statements, and one addressed to the directors who will have the responsibility for submitting the financial information required by the Third Schedule to the IA. The report addressed to the directors will refer to the financial information prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance (see Appendix 2 for report format). The audit report addressed to members and relating only to the Companies Ordinance financial statements will also have to be submitted to the IA under section 20(5) (see Appendix – Illustration 1 of HKSA 700 "Forming an Opinion and Reporting on Financial Statements" for report format).

Definitions of "relevant premium income" and "relevant claims outstanding"

- 32. "Relevant premium income" is defined as the greater of:
 - a. 50% of the annual gross premium income of the company; and
 - b. gross premium income less premiums payable by the company in respect of reinsurance.

Gross premium income is defined in section 10(4)(c) as the premiums receivable in that financial year in respect of all insurance business other than long term business. Premiums receivable are defined as the premiums paid or payable to an insurer in respect of contracts written or renewed in that financial year before deducting commissions of agents or brokers but after deducting any discounts specified in policies or refunds of premiums made in respect of any termination or reduction of risks. Discounts specified in policies are generally discounts that relate to the reduction of risks which are being underwritten and should not contain an element of rebate as regards the premiums paid by the insured. Gross premium income as defined above will normally be the amount disclosed in the revenue account under the requirements of paragraph 24(1)(a) of the Third Schedule, provided that the amounts recorded are consistent with the amounts written in the year. It should be noted however that this will not be the same as the earned premiums accounted for on an accruals basis since the former is based on all contracts written in the financial year.

- 33. "Relevant claims outstanding" is defined as:
 - a. where no class of the general business of the insurer is accounted for on a fund accounting basis, the aggregate of the following:
 - i. an amount equal to 50% of the claims outstanding (see paragraph 35) before deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, or the amount of claims outstanding after deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, whichever is the greater; and
 - ii. the additional amount for unexpired risks (see paragraph 36);
 - b. where all classes of the general business are accounted for on a fund accounting basis, the fund (see paragraph 37);
 - c. where part of the general business is accounted for on a fund accounting basis, the aggregate of the following:
 - i. in respect of *that* part, the fund (see paragraph 37); and
 - ii. in respect of the other part of that business:

- an amount equal to 50% of the claims outstanding (see paragraph 35) before deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, or the amount of claims outstanding after deducting any amount recoverable from reinsurers thereon, whichever is the greater; and
- the additional amount for unexpired risks (see paragraph 36).
- 34. "Claims outstanding", "additional amount for unexpired risks" and "fund" are defined in paragraph 1(1) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule.
- 35. "Claims outstanding" is defined as, the amount set aside by an insurer as at the beginning or end of its financial year as being an amount likely to be sufficient to meet:
 - a. claims in respect of incidents occurring:
 - i. in the case of an amount set aside as at the beginning of the financial year, before the beginning of that year; and
 - ii. in the case of an amount set aside at the end of the financial year, before the end of that year,

being claims which have not been treated as claims paid and including claims relating to business accounted for over a longer period than a financial year, claims the amount of which have not been determined and claims arising out of incidents that have not been notified to the insurer; and

- b. expenses (such as legal, medical, surveying and engineering costs) which have been incurred but not yet recorded as paid or which are likely to be incurred by the insurer, whether through the employment of its own staff or otherwise, and are directly attributable to the settlement of individual claims which relate to incidents occurring before the beginning or the end of the financial year (as the case may be), whether or not the individual claims in question are those mentioned above.
- 36. "Additional amount for unexpired risks" (otherwise known as premium deficiency) means the amount set aside by an insurer at the end of its financial year, in addition to any unearned premiums, which is considered necessary to meet the cost of claims and expenses of settlement arising from risks to be borne by the insurer after the end of the financial year under contracts of insurance entered into before the end of that year.
- 37. "Fund", in relation to general business recorded as commencing in any financial year of an insurer but accounted for over a period longer than that financial year, means, during such period, an amount not less than the aggregate amount of the premiums receivable during that period (net of reinsurance premiums payable) reduced by the aggregate amount of the claims paid (net of reinsurance recoveries), expenses for settling claims, commission (net of reinsurance commission receivable) and premium taxes in respect of that business and any management expenses attributable to the management of the fund, and after the end of such period, means such amount as is considered necessary to discharge the remaining obligations (net of reinsurance) in respect of that business.

Solvency requirements

38. a. Each company authorized to conduct general business in or from Hong Kong (except a captive insurer) must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by a relevant amount (often referred to as solvency margin) equivalent to 20% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding, whichever is higher, up to HK\$200 million plus 10% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding in excess of HK\$200 million. The minimum relevant amount required is HK\$10 million (HK\$20 million if authorized for statutory business).

- b. Each company authorized to conduct long term business in or from Hong Kong must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by an amount equivalent to the greater of the relevant amount of HK\$2 million and the margin of solvency calculated in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation. At least the greater of HK\$2 million and one-sixth of the margin of solvency must be held in funds maintained in respect of its long term business (other than class G or H business specified in Part 2 of the First Schedule to the Ordinance).
- c. Each company authorized to conduct composite business in or from Hong Kong must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by an amount equivalent to the aggregate of the amounts determined in accordance with (a) and (b) above.
- d. Each company authorized to conduct business as a captive insurer in or from Hong Kong must maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by a relevant amount equivalent to 5% of net premium income or net claims outstanding, whichever is higher. The minimum relevant amount is HK\$2 million.

A summary of solvency requirements is set out in Appendix 3 for easy reference.

Value of assets and liabilities

- 39. The calculation of relevant premium income, relevant claims outstanding and the relevant amount applicable (see paragraph 38), and the required margin of solvency as determined by the insurer's appointed actuary are required in order to enable the auditor to state in the auditor's report, whether in the auditor's opinion the value of the assets of the insurer exceed its liabilities by the required amount applicable according to the Ordinance. The required amount is determined as being the relevant amount applicable in relation to an insurer's general and captive insurance business and the greater of the relevant amount and the required margin of solvency in relation to an insurer's long term business. An insurer is under an obligation to ensure that the value of the assets exceed its liabilities by the required amount at all times but it is recommended that the auditor only verifies the position at the balance sheet date and two such other dates in the financial year as the auditor may elect, provided that the intervening period between those two dates shall not be shorter than three months. If the value of the assets does not exceed its liabilities by the relevant amount applicable, the insurer is deemed to be unable to pay its debts under section 42 and can be wound up.
- 40. Subject to any relevant valuation regulations issued under section 59(1)(a) (see paragraphs 41 to 51), it is necessary to base the calculation on the provisions laid down in section 8. This section requires assets to be valued having regard to their market value and the cost of realising such assets. In computing the amount of liabilities, all contingent and prospective liabilities shall be taken into account but not liabilities in respect of the insurer's share capital. In determining the amount of these liabilities, regard shall be made to cost of settlement of such liabilities and, where the amount of any such liabilities is assessed or estimated, to the experience of the insurer in carrying on any relevant insurance business or of other persons carrying on the same or similar insurance business.

Valuation Regulation for companies carrying on general business

- 41. In accordance with section 8(4)(b), the valuation of assets and liabilities of an insurer whose business includes or will include general business, other than a captive insurer, should be determined in accordance with the Insurance Companies (General Business) (Valuation) Regulation ("Valuation Regulation") issued in December 1995.
- 42. Different requirements are made in the Valuation Regulation in respect of different categories of assets. The major categories of assets in respect of which more detailed provisions are made, and the relevant sections in the Valuation Regulation, include:
 - a. land and buildings (section 3);

- b. listed shares or securities, unit trusts or mutual funds (section 4);
- c. shares in investment subsidiaries (section 5);
- d. shares in other insurers (section 6);
- e. other unlisted shares (section 7);
- f. unlisted securities (section 8); and
- g. premiums receivable (section 9).

Some provisions are also made in respect of:

- a. intangible assets and deferred acquisition costs (section 10);
- b. discounting of claims (section 11); and
- c. additional amount for unexpired risks (section 12).
- 43. Section 14 of the Valuation Regulation stipulates admissibility limits for the different categories of assets to ensure a prudent spread of investments. The admissibility limits are applicable to the financial information prepared in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule only. This section of the Valuation Regulation does not apply to the assets of an insurer required to be maintained in Hong Kong under section 25A or 25B and therefore does not apply to the statement of assets and liabilities prepared under Part 9 of the Third Schedule.
- 44. Notwithstanding that the value given to an asset of an insurer is permissible under the Valuation Regulation, if, in all circumstances of the case, it appears that the asset is of a lesser value than that given, such lesser value is to be the value of the asset (section 15 of the Valuation Regulation).
- 45. The Valuation Regulation reaffirms that where no provision for valuation is made under the Valuation Regulation in respect of any asset or liability, section 8(4)(c) continues to apply (section 13 of the Valuation Regulation).
- 46. In the case of a company carrying on or intending to carry on business as a captive insurer, the values of assets and liabilities may be determined in accordance with section 8.
- 47. Liabilities are defined in section 8(4) as including all contingent and prospective liabilities but excluding liabilities in respect of the insurer's share capital. Where specific valuation rules are not applicable, regard should be had to the cost of settlement of the liabilities and, where estimates are necessary, to the experience of the insurer in carrying on any relevant insurance business or of other persons carrying on the same or similar insurance business.
- 48. For the purpose of valuing the amount of liabilities, contingent liabilities will be assessed on the probability of their crystallisation. Generally it will be the auditor's responsibility to have regard to the nature of the contingency, the uncertainties which are expected to affect the ultimate outcome and a prudent estimate of the financial effect.

Liabilities Regulation for companies carrying on long term business

- 49. Where the liabilities of an insurer are in respect of long term business, they must be determined in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Determination of Long Term Liabilities) Regulation ("Liabilities Regulation").
- 50. The general principles and certain specific factors underlying the determination of long term liabilities are laid down in section 4 of the Liabilities Regulation. Generally, they shall be

16 PN 810.2 (Revised)

determined on actuarial principles, having due regard to the reasonable expectations of policyholders. Proper provisions shall be made for liabilities on a prudent basis including an allowance for adverse variations of relevant assumptions, and provisions shall be made for all prospective liabilities as determined by the policy conditions for each contract, taking account of future premiums.

51. Specific requirements of the Liabilities Regulation, and the sections of that Regulation in which they are covered, are made in respect of options and guarantees (section 10), expenses (section 12), valuation of future premiums (section 14) and acquisition expenses (section 15). Section 5 of the Liabilities Regulation requires prospective calculations to be used in preference to retrospective calculations where possible.

Proper records

- 52. The Ordinance requires the auditor to state specifically in the auditor's report whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16.
- 53. Without prejudice to the Companies Ordinance, section 16 requires the insurer to keep proper books of account which sufficiently exhibit and explain all transactions entered into by the insurer in the course of any business carried on by him. These books can be kept either in a legible form or in a non-legible form capable of being reproduced in a legible form. The Ordinance also requires adequate precautions to be taken to guard against falsification of these records and to facilitate the discovery of any such falsification. In the case of an overseas insurer carrying on insurance business through a branch or an agency, the IA would normally require books to be kept in respect of all its branch or agency business carried on in or from Hong Kong.
- 54. These books of account must be kept for seven years from the end of the financial year to which the last entry made or matter recorded therein relates.

Insurance brokers

- 55. Section 65 states that an insurer may not accept any business from an insurance broker in Hong Kong unless that broker is authorized. An authorized insurance broker may be an insurance broker directly authorized by the IA or a member of a body of insurance brokers approved by the IA. Sections 69 and 70 set out the requirements to be complied with by insurance brokers and bodies of insurance brokers in order to obtain the relevant authorization and approval.
- 56. Under section 72, the insurance broker must appoint an auditor who is:
 - a. qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 140-393(2) of the Companies Ordinance); or
 - b. qualified as an auditor in the country of incorporation, if the insurance broker is incorporated outside Hong Kong and who holds such qualification as the IA accepts as being of comparable to that of a person referred to in (a) above.
- 57. The auditor of an insurance broker is required to report on the broker's financial statements to its proprietor (in the case of an unincorporated broker) or its shareholders (in the case of an incorporated broker). The auditor is also required to report on an insurance broker's compliance with the minimum requirements. For further guidance on this area, members may refer to PN 810.1 "Insurance brokers compliance with the minimum requirements specified by the Insurance Authority under sections 69(2) and 70(2) of the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the HKICPA.

17

Communications between the auditor and the IA

58. Section 53D introduces statutory protection for an auditor from liability to the client for breach of confidentiality when he/ she communicates directly with the IA in good faith on matters relevant to any functions of the IA under the Ordinance. Sections 15A(2) (see paragraph 25) and 53E impose a statutory obligation on the auditor to report certain matters directly to the IA. Members may refer to PN 620.2 for further guidance in this area.

PART III - OTHER REPORTING

Annual return on employees' compensation gross premium

59. The Hong Kong Government (the "Government") has entered into an agreement with some authorized insurers for the provision of a facility covering terrorism risk in respect of employees' compensation insurance business. Under the agreement, the insurer is required to pay a monthly charge to the Government based on the gross premium in respect of the employees' compensation business written. An annual return together with a report by the auditor are required to be submitted to the IA within four months after the end of each financial year on the amounts of gross premium for the financial year and the charge payable thereon to the Government. For the IA's easy identification of the annual return which is reported on by the auditor, the auditor should bind the annual return together with the report thereon and stamp the identification chop on each page of the annual return. An auditor should conduct such an engagement in accordance with HKSAE 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information". An example auditor's report is set out in Example 1 in Appendix 4.

Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance

60. All insurance companies in Hong Kong that are authorized by the Government to write motor vehicle insurance are required to be members of the Motor Insurers' Bureau of Hong Kong ("MIB"). Each member has entered into an agreement with the MIB to contribute such funds as may be required by the MIB to meet its objectives, and furnish particulars of motor premium income and submit such report as the MIB may from time to time deem necessary. A practitioner should conduct such an engagement in accordance with HKSRS 4400 "Engagements to Perform Agreed-Upon Procedures Regarding Financial Information". An example report is set out in Example 2 in Appendix 4.

Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees' compensation insurance

61. All insurance companies in Hong Kong who are authorized by the Government to write direct employees compensation insurance business are required to be members of the Employees Compensation Insurer Insolvency Bureau ("ECIIB"). Each member has entered into an agreement with the ECIIB to contribute such funds as may be required by the ECIIB to meet its objectives, and furnish particulars of employees' compensation premium income and submit such report as the ECIIB may from time to time deem necessary. A practitioner should conduct such an engagement in accordance with HKSRS 4400. An example report is set out in Example 3 in Appendix 4.

18 PN 810.2 (Revised)

Appendix 1

What does the insurer need to submit to the IA?

The following summary lists out the references to different Parts of the Third Schedule of the Insurance Companies Ordinance and also includes the paragraph references in Part 1 of that Schedule that set out the reporting requirements.

	Parts 3 ² , 4 and 5: Financial Information		Part 8 ³ : Return on Hong Kong business		Part 9 ³ : Statement on Hong Kong assets and liabilities under Hong Kong business	Notes
	Part 3	Parts 4, 5	Forms 1-9	Form HKL1		
General insurer	-	√ Para.4.(1AB)	√ Para.4.(1A)(a)	-	√ Para.4.(1A)(b)	a)
Long term insurer (including pure reinsurer)	√ Para.4.(1)*	√ Para.4.(1)*	-	√ Para.4.(1A)(aa)	-	b)
Composite insurer	-	√ Para.4.(1AC)^	√ Para.4.(1A)(a)	√ Para.4.(1A)(aa)	√ Para.4.(1A)(b)	c)
Captive insurer	√ Para.4.(1AD)*	√ Para.4.(1AD)*	√ Para.4.(1A)(a)			
Pure reinsurer (General)		√ Para.4.(1AB)	√ Para.4.(1A)(a)			
Pure reinsurer (Composite)		√ Para.4.(1AC)^	√ Para.4.(1A)(a)	√ Para.4.(1A)(aa)		
Lloyd's			√ Para.4.(1A)(a)		√ Para.4.(1A)(b)	

^{*} True and fair opinion required

19

True and fair opinion required in respect of the life insurance business only

Part 3 of the Third Schedule deals with additional provisions relating to an insurer which is a holding company. It applies to an insurer carrying on long term business only or a captive insurer, which is a holding company preparing consolidated financial statements.

Part 8 return and Part 9 statement should be prepared in respect of the insurer's Hong Kong Insurance Business only.

Notes

a) General Insurer

i) Financial information prepared under Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

This financial information is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a general insurer. Part 4 deals with general provisions relating to the balance sheet. Part 5 deals with general provisions relating to the revenue account and profit and loss account.

The requirement to audit this financial information including the opinions to be given is set out in <u>Section-paragraph</u> 4(1AB) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 1 in Appendix 2.

ii) Forms prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

These forms are submitted to the Insurance Authority by a general insurer. These forms are in respect of the Hong Kong insurance business only as defined in Part 1 of the Third Schedule.

The requirement to report on these forms including the opinions to be given is set out in Section paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The general insurer prepares the standard forms to which the auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(a) in Appendix 2.

iii) Statement prepared under Part 9 of the Third Schedule

This statement is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a general insurer. This statement is in respect of the Hong Kong assets and liabilities as defined in Section 25A of the Ordinance.

The requirement to report on this statement including the opinions to be given is set out in Section paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The general insurer prepares the statement under Part 9 and auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(b) in Appendix 2.

b) Long term insurer

i) Financial information prepared under Parts 3, 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

This financial information is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a long term insurer. Part 3 deals with additional provisions relating to a long term insurer which is a holding company. Part 4 deals with general provisions relating to the balance sheet. Part 5 deals with general provisions relating to the revenue account and profit and loss account.

The requirement to audit this financial information including the opinions to be given is set out in Section-paragraphs 4(1) and (1AA) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 2 in Appendix 2.

ii) Form HKL1 prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

This form is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a long term insurer. This form is in respect of the Hong Kong long term insurance business only as defined in Part 1 of the Third Schedule.

The requirement to report on this form including the opinions to be given is set out in Section-paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The long term insurer prepares the standard form to which the auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 5 in Appendix 2.

c) Composite insurer

i) Financial information prepared under Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

This financial information is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. Part 4 deals with general provisions relating to the balance sheet. Part 5 deals with general provisions relating to the revenue account and profit and loss account.

The requirement to audit this financial information including the opinions to be given is set out in <u>Section-paragraph 4(1AC)</u> of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 3 in Appendix 2.

ii) Forms prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

These forms are submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. They relate only to the general business written in Hong Kong by a composite insurer.

The requirement to report on these forms including the opinions to be given is set out in Section paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The composite insurer prepares the standard forms to which auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(a) in Appendix 2.

iii) Statement prepared under Part 9 of the Third Schedule

This statement is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. The statement reports the Hong Kong assets and liabilities relating to the general business only.

The requirement to report on this statement including the opinions to be given is set out in Section paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The composite insurer prepares the statement under Part 9 and auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 4(b) in Appendix 2.

iv) Form HKL1 prepared under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

This form is submitted to the Insurance Authority by a composite insurer. The form is in respect of the Hong Kong long term insurance business only as defined in Part 1 of the Third Schedule.

The requirement to report on this form including the opinions to be given is set out in Section-paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule. The composite insurer prepares the standard form to which the auditor will annex the auditor's report. An example auditor's report is set out as Example 5 in Appendix 2.

Appendix 2

Example unmodified auditor's reports under the Third Schedule of to the Insurance Companies Ordinance

- Example 1 **General insurer:** an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule
- Example 2 **Long term insurer:** an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule
- Example 3 **Composite insurer:** an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule
- Example 4 **General insurer/ Composite insurer:**
 - (a) an auditor's report on forms (except Form HKL1) to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule
 - (b) an auditor's report on statement to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 9 of the Third Schedule
- Example 5 Long term insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on Form HKL1 to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

Example 1 - General insurer: an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Report on the Financial Information

We have audited the financial information of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") set out on pages to, which comprises the [balance sheet][statement of financial position] as at 31 December 20X1, and the [income statement][statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income], [statement of changes in equity], and [cash flow statement][statement of cash flows] and the revenue account for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Directors' Responsibility for the Financial Information

The directors are responsible for the preparation of this-financial information in accordance with the provisions of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial information that are-is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In addition, the directors are required to maintain proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and to maintain the relevant amount applicable as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial information based on our audit⁴. We also express opinion on whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and as to whether the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance exceeds its liabilities by not less than the relevant amount applicable as at year end. We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial information is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial information. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial information, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of the financial information in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial information.

23 PN 810.2 (Revised)

⁴ Auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial information of the Company for the year ended 31 December 20X1 is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance.

Report on matters under paragraph 4(1AB) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule of to the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance

The relevant	premium income	e, the relevant claims o	utstanding and the relevant amount applicable, as
defined in se	ction 10 of the O	rdinance and reported	in note x to the financial information, amounted to
HK\$, HK\$	and HK\$	respectively as at 31 December 20X1.
In our opinior	n:		

- (i) proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1; and
- (ii) the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance and reported in note x to the financial information exceeds its liabilities by not less than the relevant amount applicable as at 31 December 20X1.

Basis of Accounting and Restriction on Use

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to Nnote X to the financial information, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial information is prepared to assist the Company to comply with the provisions of the Ordinance. As a result, the financial information may not be suitable for another purpose. Our report is intended solely for the submissions by the Company to the Hong Kong Insurance Authority and the Registrar of Companies and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁵.should not be used for another purpose. We expressly disclaim any liability or duty to third parties.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

_

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 2 - Long term insurer: an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Report on the Financial Information

We have audited the financial information of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") set out on pages to, which comprises the [balance sheet][statement of financial position] as at 31 December 20X1, and the [income statement][statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income], [statement of changes in equity], and [cash flow statement][statement of cash flows] and the revenue account for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Directors' Responsibilities for the Financial Information

The directors are responsible for the preparation of financial information that gives a true and fair view in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the provisions of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial information that <u>are-is-free</u> from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In addition, the directors are required to maintain proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and to maintain the greater of the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation and the relevant amount applicable as defined in the Ordinance (the "minimum solvency requirements").

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial information based on our audit⁶. We also express opinion on whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and as to whether the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance exceeds its liabilities by not less than the minimum solvency requirements applicable as at year end. We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial information is free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial information. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial information, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of financial information that gives a true and fair view in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as

_

Auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial information.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial information gives a true and fair view of the state of the Company's affairs as at 31 December 20X1, and of its [profit][loss] and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance.#

Report on matters under paragraphs 4(1) and (1AA) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance

The [relevant amount applicable, as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance]/[required margin of solvency, as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation]*, being greater than the [required margin of solvency, as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation]/[relevant amount applicable, as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance]*, amounted to HK\$ ______** as at 31 December 20X1.

In our opinion:

- (i) proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1; and
- (ii) the value of the assets of the Company as stated in the financial information exceeds its liabilities by not less than HK\$______** as at 31 December 20X1.

Basis of Accounting and Restriction on Use

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to Nnote X to the financial information, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial information is prepared to assist the Company to comply with the provisions of the Ordinance. As a result, the financial information may not be suitable for another purpose. Our report is intended solely for the submissions by the Company to the Hong Kong Insurance Authority and the Registrar of Companies and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report. Should not be used for another purpose. We expressly disclaim any liability or duty to third parties.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

- * Delete where appropriate.
- ** The amount stated should be the same.
- # May be qualified where the valuation of any asset or liability is in accordance with any statutory

26 PN 810.2 (Revised)

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

provision which does not give a true and fair view, indicating the items affected by such valuation and the statutory provisions in question.

Example 3 - Composite insurer: an auditor's report on financial information to be submitted to the Insurance Authority in accordance with Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Report on the Financial Information

We have audited the financial information of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") set out on pages to, which comprises the [balance sheet][statement of financial position] as at 31 December 20X1, and the [income statement][statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income], [statement of changes in equity], and [cash flow statement][statement of cash flows] and the revenue account for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information, and the supplementary schedules set out on pages to

Directors' Responsibilities for the Financial Information

The directors are responsible for the preparation of this-financial information that is in accordance with the provisions of the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"). This responsibility includes the preparation of a long term business [balance sheet][statement of financial position] which, when read in conjunction with the notes and supplementary schedules to the financial information, gives a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company's long term business, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance and Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial information that are-is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In addition, the directors are required to maintain proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and to maintain an excess of assets over liabilities by the aggregate of the relevant amount applicable and attributable to its general business as defined in section 10 of the Ordinance and the greater of the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation and the relevant amount applicable and attributable to its long term business as defined in the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial information based on our audit⁸. We also express opinion on whether proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance and as to whether the value of the assets of the Company as determined under the Ordinance exceeds its liabilities by not less than the relevant amount applicable and attributable to general business and the greater of the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation and the relevant amount applicable and attributable to its long term business as defined in the Ordinance as at year end. We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial information is free from material misstatement.

28 PN 810.2<u>(Revised)</u>

Auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial information. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial information, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of the financial information in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by the directors, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial information.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial information set out on pages to is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of the Ordinance and, on that basis, the long term business [balance sheet][statement of financial position] on page, when read in conjunction with the notes on pages to and the supplementary schedules on pages to, gives a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company's long term business as at 31 December 20X1 in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and the provisions of the Ordinance.#

Report on matters under paragraphs 4 (1AC) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule of to the Hong Kong Insurance Companies Ordinance

In respect of the Company's general business, the relevant premium income,	, the relevant cla	aims
outstanding and the relevant amount applicable, as defined in section 10 of	the Ordinance	and
reported in note x to the financial information, amounted to HK\$,	HK\$	and
HK\$ respectively as at 31 December 20X1.		

In respect of the Company's long term business, the [relevant amount applicable, as defined in Section 10 of the Ordinance]/[required margin of solvency, as determined by the Company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation]**, being greater than the [required margin of solvency, as determined by the company's appointed actuary in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation]/[relevant amount applicable, as defined in Section 10 of the Ordinance]**, amounted to HK\$______ as at 31 December 20X1.

In our opinion:

- (i) proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1; and
- (ii) the value of the assets of the Company as stated in the financial information exceeds its liabilities by not less than HK\$______, being the aggregate of the [relevant amount applicable attributable to its general business and the required margin of solvency attributable to its long term business]/[relevant amounts applicable]** as at 31 December 20X1.

Basis of Accounting and Restriction on Use

Without modifying our opinion, we draw attention to <u>Nn</u>ote X to the financial information, which describes the basis of accounting. The financial information is prepared to assist the Company to comply with the provisions of the Ordinance. As a result, the financial information may not be suitable for another purpose. Our report is intended solely for the submissions by the Company to the Hong Kong Insurance Authority and the Registrar of Companies and <u>is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report⁹.should not be used for another purpose. We expressly disclaim any liability or duty to third parties.</u>

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

- ** Delete where appropriate.
- # May be qualified where the valuation of any asset or liability is in accordance with any statutory provision which does not give a true and fair view, indicating the items affected by such valuation and the statutory provisions in question.

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 4(a) - General insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on forms (except Form HKL1) to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to paragraph 4(1A)(a) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), we have been requested to issue this report for submission by XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") to the Insurance Authority ("the IA").

Directors' Responsibilities

The directors are responsible for the preparation of forms in accordance with the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance ("the Forms") set out on pages to This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and presentation of the fForms and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances. In addition, the directors are also responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion ¹⁰.

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Our engagement includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting that proper records have been maintained by the Company in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance for the purpose of preparing the <u>fForms</u>, and that the <u>fForms</u> have been properly compiled from those records. We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- (i) the Company has maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1 for the purpose of preparing the feorms;
- (ii) the <u>fF</u>orms have been properly prepared in accordance with those records; and

Auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

(iii) the information supplied in the fForms is prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance and, on that basis, the fForms, when read in conjunction with the Company's audited financial information for the year ended 31 December 20X1 prepared in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and the provisions of the Ordinance dated [], gives a true and fair view of the Company's underwriting results pertaining to the Hong Kong Insurance Business for the year then ended.*

Use of this Report

This report is intended solely for submission by the Company to the IA and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report 11.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
Hong Kong
Date

To facilitate compliance with various reporting requirements, the Insurance Authority expects an insurer to prepare a combined set of financial statements in accordance with the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance (Cap.622) and financial information in accordance with the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) in order for an auditor to give a true and fair view opinion for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance. The effective date for this combined set of financial statements and information is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015 with early adoption permitted.

As a transition arrangement for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule in-to the Insurance Companies Ordinance, the effective date for the reporting under Part 8 is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2014 with early adoption permitted. The auditor should continue to use the report template in the superseded Auditing Bulletin 2 "Insurance Companies Ordinance – Auditors' Reports issued pursuant to the Third Schedule" if there is no early adoption.

** This example report is also to be applied, tailored as necessary, to a reporting entity which is a Hong Kong branch of an overseas insurance company. Branch financial statements prepared in accordance with the HKFRSs will normally be required in order for the auditor to issue a report for Part 8 for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015. For details of the transition arrangements for branch reporting, please refer to Appendix 5.

-

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Example 4(b) - General insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on statement to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 9 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance ("the Ordinance"), we have been requested to issue this report for submission by XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") to the Insurance Authority ("the IA").

Directors' Responsibilities

The directors are responsible for the preparation of the <u>a_Statement</u> in accordance with the provisions of Part 9 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance ("the Statement") set out on pages toand to maintain at all times assets in Hong Kong which enable the Company to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance. This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and presentation of the Statement and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances. In addition, the directors are also responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion on the matters referred <u>to</u> in paragraph 4(1A)(b) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion¹².

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

We have performed such procedures as we consider are necessary for the purpose of our report, which include:

- (i) [on the basis of the work we performed in connection with the audit of the Company's financial information prepared under Parts 4 and 5 of the Third Schedule for the year ended 31 December 20X1, assessing whether records have been properly maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance for the purpose of preparing the Statement; 1**
- (ii) comparing the Statement with the Company's records, and assessing whether the Statement has been properly prepared in accordance with those records and the requirements of Part 9 of the Third Schedule and whether the assets held by the Company, as shown in the Statement, enable it to comply with the requirement of Section 25A of the Ordinance as at 31 December 20X1; and
- (iii) comparing the assets held by the Company at two other dates during the year ended 31 December 20X1, as reflected in the Company's records, with the liabilities at the preceding

-

⁴² Auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

financial year end date for the purpose of determining whether such assets enable it to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance.

We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- (i) the Company maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended 31 December 20X1 for the purpose of preparing the Statement;
- (ii) the Statement has been properly prepared in accordance with those records;
- (iii) the value of assets and amount of liabilities, as shown in the Statement, have been determined in accordance with the Insurance Companies (General Business) (Valuation) Regulation;
- (iv) the relevant amount, as shown in the Statement, has been determined in accordance with Section 25A(1) of the Ordinance; and
- (v) the assets held by the Company, as shown in the Statement, enable it to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance as at 31 December 20X1 and, based on the records of the InsurerCompany, the assets held by the Company as at [date 2*] and [date 3 *] enable it to comply with the requirement of section 25A of the Ordinance as at those dates#.

Use of this Report

This report is intended solely for submission by the Company to the IA and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report 13.

ABC & Co. Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants] Hong Kong Date

- * The two dates selected must be not less than three months apart.
- * * Not applicable for branch. This example report is also to be applied, tailored as necessary, to a reporting entity which is a Hong Kong branch of an overseas insurance company. Branch financial statements prepared in accordance with the HKFRSs will normally be required for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015. For details of transition arrangements for branch reporting, please refer to Appendix 5.
- # Where the Company has received a notice under section 25B of the Ordinance then the opinion "(v)" will need to be amended accordingly as follows:
 - (v) the assets held by the Company, as shown in the Statement, enable it to comply with the requirement stipulated in section 25B of the Ordinance as at [date##].

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

The date specified in the notice issued under section 25B of the Ordinance.

##

Example 5 - Long term insurer/ Composite insurer: an auditor's report on Form HKL1 to be submitted to the Insurance Authority under Part 8 of the Third Schedule

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Insurance Companies Ordinance (the "Ordinance"), we have been requested to issue this report for submission by XYZ Insurance Company Limited (the "Company") to the Insurance Authority ("the IA").

Directors' Responsibilities

Pursuant to the provisions of Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance, the directors have a responsibility for ensuring that Form HKL1 set out on pages tohas been properly compiled from the records of the Company in accordance with the Guide to Forms HKL1, HKL2 and HKL3 issued by the IA on 26 February 2004, as further updated on 7 April 20044. This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and presentation of the Form HKL1 and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances. In addition, the directors are also responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance.

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion on the matters referred to in paragraph 4(1A)(aa) of Part 1 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion¹⁴.

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Our engagement includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting that proper records have been maintained by the Company in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance for the purpose of preparing the attached Form HKL1, and that the attached Form HKL1 has been properly compiled from the records of the Company in accordance with the Guide to Forms HKL1, HKL2 and HKL3 issued by the IA on 26 February 2004, as further updated on 7 April 20044. We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- a. the Company has maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Ordinance in respect of the year ended [year end date] for the purposes of preparing the attached Form HKL1; and
- b. the attached Form HKL1 has been properly prepared in accordance with those records.

Auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

Use of this Report

This report is intended solely for submission by the Company to the IA and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or used by anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report¹⁵.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
[Address]
Date

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

Appendix 3 Solvency requirements

Business	Solvency requirements	Relevant amount	Maximum relevant amount	Minimum relevant amount
General	An excess of assets over liabilities by the relevant amount	20% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding, whichever is higher	HK\$40 million plus 10% of relevant premium income or relevant claims outstanding in excess of HK\$200 million	HK\$10 million (HK\$20 million if authorized for statutory business)
Long term	An excess of assets over liabilities by the greater of the relevant amount and the required margin of solvency calculated in accordance with the Insurance Companies (Margin of Solvency) Regulation*	Other than classes G & H: HK\$2 million Classes G & H: HK\$ nil	-	-
Composite	An excess of assets over liabilities by the aggregate of the amounts for general and long term business	-	-	-
Captive	An excess of assets over liabilities by the relevant amount	5% of net premium income or net claims outstanding, whichever is higher	-	HK\$2 million

^{*} At least the greater of HK\$2 million and one-sixth of the margin of solvency must be held in funds maintained in respect of its long term business (other than classes G & H business specified in Part 2 of the First Schedule to the Ordinance).

Appendix 4

Example reports for other reporting

Example 1 –	Report by the auditor on annual return on employees' compensation gross premium
Example 2 –	Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance
Example 3 –	Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees' compensation insurance

Example 1 – Report by the auditor on annual return on employees' compensation gross premium

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT ON ANNUAL RETURN ON EMPLOYEES' COMPENSATION GROSS PREMIUM TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

Pursuant to the Agreement for Provision of Facility covering Terrorism Risks in respect of Employees' Compensation Insurance Business entered into between XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") and the Government of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region ("HKSAR") dated [date] ("Agreement"), we have been requested to report on the attached Annual Return on Employees' Compensation Gross Premium for the [*year ended [date]/period from [date] to [date]] ("Annual Return").

Directors' Responsibilities

Pursuant to the Agreement, the directors are responsible for preparing the Annual Return. This responsibility includes designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation of the Annual Return. In addition, the directors are responsible for ensuring that the Company maintains proper records at all times in accordance with section 16 of the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41).

Auditor's Responsibility

It is our responsibility to express a conclusion on the Annual Return, based on our work performed and to report our conclusion ¹⁶.

Basis of Conclusion

We conducted our engagement in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 "Assurance Engagements Other Than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 810.2 "The Duties of the Auditor of an Insurer authorized under the Insurance Companies Ordinance" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants.

Our engagement includes examining evidence supporting that proper records have been maintained in accordance with section 16 of the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) and the amounts in the Annual Return, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our engagement provides a reasonable basis for our conclusion.

Conclusion

Based on the foregoing, in our opinion:

- (a) the Company has maintained proper records in accordance with section 16 of the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) for the purpose of preparing the Annual Return; and
- (b) the Annual Return has been properly prepared, in all material respects, from the books and records of the Company.

Use of this Report

This report is intended for filing with the Government of the HKSAR pursuant to the Agreement and is not intended to be, and should not be, distributed to or, and should not be, used by, anyone for any other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of our report¹⁷.

40 PN 810.2<u>(Revised)</u>

Auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report".

The above wording has been agreed with the Insurance Authority. However, auditors may consider it appropriate to clarify to whom they are responsible here or elsewhere in the report in accordance with their risk management policies and with reference to Professional Risk Management Bulletin No. 2 "Auditors' Duty of Care To Third Parties and The Audit Report". Any deviation from the above wording may not be acceptable to the Insurance Authority.

ABC & Co. Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants] [Address] Date

Example 2 – Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for motor compensation insurance

REPORT OF FACTUAL FINDINGS TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

We have performed the procedures agreed with you and enumerated below with respect to the premium surcharges ("the Surcharges") for motor insurance business of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") for the year ended 31 December 20X1 as set forth in the accompanying schedules. The procedures were performed solely to assist you in connection with the requirements of the Motor Insurers' Bureau of Hong Kong as to annual reporting of the Surcharges payable according to the books and records of the Company.

Our engagement was undertaken in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Related Services 4400 "Engagements to Perform Agreed-Upon Procedures Regarding Financial Information" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA"). The procedures performed are summarised as follows:

- 1. We obtained and checked the summation of the 20X1 quarterly returns prepared by the Company regarding the determination of Surcharges due in respect of the First Fund and the Insolvency Fund Scheme ("the Quarterly Returns").
- 2. We compared the Surcharges as stated in the Quarterly Returns to the books and records of the Company.

We report our findings below:

- (a) With respect to item 1, we found the summation of the Surcharges payable for motor insurance business of the Company for the year ended 31 December 20X1 to be correct.
- (b) With respect to item 2, we found the amounts to be in agreement.

Because the above procedures do not constitute an assurance engagement made in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs"), Hong Kong Standards on Review Engagements ("HKSREs") or Hong Kong Standards on Assurance Engagements ("HKSAEs"), we do not express any assurance on the figures as set forth in the accompanying schedules.

Had we performed additional procedures or had we performed an assurance engagement on the information provided in accordance with HKSAs, HKSREs or HKSAEs issued by the HKICPA, other matters might have come to our attention that would have been reported to you.

Our report is prepared solely for the purpose set forth in the first paragraph of this report and for your information and use of the Company for submission to the Motor Insurers' Bureau of Hong Kong and is not to be used for any other purpose or to be distributed to any other parties. This report relates only to items specified above and does not extend to any financial statements of the Company, taken as a whole.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
[Address]
Date

Example 3 – Report on levies paid to the insolvency scheme for employees' compensation insurance

REPORT OF FACTUAL FINDINGS TO THE DIRECTORS OF XYZ INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

We have performed the procedures agreed with you and enumerated below with respect to the Gross Premium Income as defined under Clause 1.01 of the Insolvency Fund Agreement and the amount of contributions payable ("the Contributions") for employees' compensation business of XYZ Insurance Company Limited ("the Company") for the year ended 31 December 20X1 as set forth in the accompanying schedules. The procedures were performed solely to assist you in connection with the requirements of the Employees Compensation Insurer Insolvency Bureau as to annual reporting of the Gross Premium Income and the Contributions according to the books and records of the Company.

Our engagement was undertaken in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Related Services 4400 "Engagements to perform agreed-upon procedures regarding financial information" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA"). The procedures performed are summarised as follows:

- 1. We obtained and checked the summation of the 20X1 quarterly returns prepared by the Company regarding the Gross Premium Income and the determination of Contributions due in respect of the Insolvency Fund Scheme ("the Quarterly Returns").
- 2. We compared the Gross Premium Income and the Contributions as stated in the Quarterly Returns to the books and records of the Company.

We report our findings below:

- (c) With respect to item 1, we found the summation of the Gross Premium Income and the amount of the Contributions payable for employees' compensation business of the Company for the year ended 31 December 20X1 to be correct.
- (d) With respect to item 2, we found the amounts to be in agreement.

Because the above procedures do not constitute an assurance engagement made in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs"), Hong Kong Standards on Review Engagements ("HKSREs") or Hong Kong Standards on Assurance Engagements ("HKSAEs"), we do not express any assurance on the figures as set forth in the accompanying schedules.

Had we performed additional procedures or had we performed an assurance engagement on the information provided in accordance with HKSAs, HKSREs or HKSAEs issued by the HKICPA, other matters might have come to our attention that would have been reported to you.

Our report is prepared solely for the purpose set forth in the first paragraph of this report and for your information and use of the Company for the submission to the Employees Compensation Insurer Insolvency Bureau and is not to be used for any other purpose or to be distributed to any other parties. This report relates only to items specified above and does not extend to any financial statements of the Company, taken as a whole.

ABC & Co.
Certified Public Accountants (Practising) [or Certified Public Accountants]
[Address]
Date

Appendix 5 Transition arrangements

For General Insurer/ Composite Insurer:

- 1. Reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule (Example 4(a) in Appendix 2)
- a. To facilitate compliance with various reporting requirements, the Insurance Authority expects an insurer to prepare a combined set of financial statements in accordance with the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance (Cap.622) and financial information in accordance with the Insurance Companies Ordinance (Cap.41) ("the Ordinance") in order for an auditor to give a true and fair view opinion for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance. The effective date for this combined set of financial statements and information is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015 with early adoption permitted.
 - As a transition arrangement, the auditor should continue to use the report template in the superseded Auditing Bulletin 2 "Insurance Companies Ordinance Auditors' Reports issued pursuant to the Third Schedule" if there is no early adoption.
- b. When the reporting entity is a Hong Kong branch of an overseas insurance company which has been granted accounting concession under section 17(2) of the Ordinance, the branch is normally required to prepare financial statements in accordance with the HKFRSs and audited by certified public accountants who are qualified under the Professional Accountants Ordinance (and not disqualified under section 393(2) of the Companies Ordinance) for appointment as auditors of a company in order for an auditor to give a true and fair view opinion for reporting under Part 8 of the Third Schedule to the Ordinance. The effective date is for the financial year ending on or after 31 December 2015 with early adoption permitted.

As a transition arrangement, the auditor should continue to use the report template in the superseded Auditing Bulletin 2 "Insurance Companies Ordinance – Auditors' Reports issued pursuant to the Third Schedule" if there is no early adoption.

2. Reporting under Part 9 of the Third Schedule (Example 4(b) in Appendix 2)

The same transition arrangement as set out in 1.b. above applies.